The Z-Shift: Examining Factors Associated with Student Well-Being and University Experiences After The Great Experiment of 2020

A dissertation presented to

the faculty of

The Gladys W. and David H. Patton College of Education of Ohio University

In partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree

Doctor of Philosophy

Sarah B. Rist

August 2024

© 2024 Sarah B. Rist. All Rights Reserved.

This dissertation titled

The Z-Shift: Examining Factors Associated with Student Well-Being and University

Experiences After The Great Experiment of 2020

by

SARAH B. RIST

has been approved for

the Department of Counseling and Higher Education

and The Gladys W. and David H. Patton College of Education by

Peter C. Mather

Professor of Counseling and Higher Education

Lisa Harrison

Interim Dean, The Gladys W. and David H. Patton College of Education

Abstract

RIST, SARAH B., Ph.D., August 2024, Doctorate in Higher Education

The Z-Shift: Examining Factors Associated with Student Well-Being and University

Experiences After The Great Experiment of 2020

Director of Dissertation: Peter C. Mather

Quantitative data was collected from 926 traditional-aged postsecondary students, of which most (69%) respondents were upperclassmen in their junior or senior year of college. The findings from this overall research indicate that there has been a shift in how today's Generation Z learners view online and hybrid learning and their ideal way to take college classes. Over half (61%) of the research participants reported hybrid course format as their most ideal way of taking college courses. In addition, the results confirmed that students who engage in positivity practices are generally happier individuals, and there was a positive relationship identified between the status of happiness in students who preferred the hybrid learning method. Finally, when comparing the status of sense of belonging in college students, the research results uncovered a strong association between students' campus involvement and sense of belonging levels. Developing flexible learning cultures, as well as promoting consistent practices of positivity methods and encouraging active campus involvement, are factors associated with higher levels of overall well-being (subjective happiness and sense of belonging) that can lead to healthier student populations, greater academic success, increased retention, and higher graduation rates.

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to my dear husband, Chad, and son Cade. Earning this degree has been a family endeavor, and I am forever grateful for their love, patience, and continued support throughout my Ph.D. journey. It is also dedicated to the memory of my father, who inspired me to be strong, goal-oriented, hard-working, to believe in myself, and never give up on my dreams.

Acknowledgments

I am thankful for the support from so many throughout my life and during this journey. First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my spouse, Chad, for his unconditional love, unwavering support, and for encouraging me to pursue my dream of earning a terminal degree (and lovingly nudging me to apply for the Ph.D. program). He has always believed in me, has been there for me every step of the way, is my greatest sounding board and source of serenity, and reinfuses me with positive energy. I am thankful to have him by my side in life and to share this accomplishment with him.

I appreciate the love and support from family and friends. I am thankful for my parents planting a seed of passion for learning and nurturing it throughout my childhood that grew into a genuine love for lifelong learning. I am grateful for the encouragement from my in-laws and aunts. I value the mentorship from colleagues. Prior to starting my Ph.D., Dr. Mary Tucker offered guidance to help me learn and navigate the academic research process to begin contributing to the existing body of knowledge. She sparked excitement and intellectual curiosity in me, and her leadership approach of building a collective culture of support is so inspiring. I am appreciative of the many students who participated in the research and shared their thoughts and experiences with me. Thank you to so many of my former and current colleagues who have been supportive and motivational prior to and during this journey: Dr. Joan Wigal, Dr. Jacob Hiler, Dr. Mick Andzulis, Dr. Jessica Weeks, Dr. Melissa Davies, and Dr. Rebecca Dingus, to name a few.

I would like to extend a special thank you to my Ph.D. advisor and dissertation chair, Dr. Pete Mather. I really appreciate the many hours of meeting as he guided me through this monumental undertaking. I respect his scholarly work and admire his positive outlook and many years of contributions to the field and to mentoring others. I want to thank Dr. Lijing Yang for helping me start the program strong, and Dr. Laura Harrison for her expertise during the Scholarly Writing course that helped me become a better academic writer. I would like to express deep appreciation to my dissertation committee: Dr. Pete Mather, Dr. Laura Harrison, Dr. Mary Tucker, and Dr. Chris Bhat. I am very thankful for their valuable time, expertise, and feedback, which helped me grow and improve throughout this process. I will continually pay it forward by helping others.

Table of Contents

Abstract
Dedication 4
Acknowledgments
List of Tables
List of Figures
Chapter 1: Introduction
Background and Context14
Defining Course Delivery Modes17
Background Statement
Institutional Review Board (IRB) Approval19
Statement of the Problem
Relevance of the Study
General Purpose
Research Approach, Research Questions, and Hypotheses
Dissertation Structure and Overview of Articles
Article 1: The Great Experiment of 2020: Discoveries of New Age Hybrid-Wellness Connections
Article 2: The Z-Shift: Experiential Pedagogies and College Student Well-Being in Marketing Education with Lasting Effects on Work Modalities
Article 3: Examining Factors that May Affect Sense of Belonging in the College Years: Investigations into Course Delivery and Demographic Contexts
Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature
Sense of Belonging, Well-Being, and Positive Psychology in the College Years 27
Student-Centered Paradigm
Universal Design Principles
Methodology 30
Overview of Research Design
Sample
Data Collection Procedures
Quantitative Data Analysis
References

Appendix
Chapter 2: (Article 1): The Great Experiment of 2020: Discoveries of New Age Hybrid- Wellness Connections
Abstract
Purpose
Design/methodology
Results
Practical Implications
Keywords
The COVID Catalyst
Defining Course Delivery Modes 43
Significance of the Research
Research Questions
Hypotheses
Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature
Well-Being Theory (WBT) 46
Positive Psychology and Well-Being/Happiness in Higher Education
Universal Design for Learning (UDL)
Multimodal Course Delivery Formats
Benefits of Online Education
Shortcomings of Online Education
Disruptive Innovation: Dragging Higher Education Into the 4IR
Intentionally Redesigning the Academy for the 4IR and 5IR
Methodology
Sample64
Quantitative Design and Data Collection Procedures
Quantitative Data Analysis
Discussion of Results
Renewed Perspectives Toward Online Education
Shifting Preferences for Hybrid Course Delivery
Recommendations and Conclusion
Future Research
Conclusion

References	72
Appendix	77
Chapter 3 (Article 2): Experiential Pedagogies and College Student Well-Being in	
Marketing Education with Lasting Effects on Work Modalities	79
Abstract	79
Purpose	79
Design/Methodology	79
Key Findings	79
Originality	79
Keywords	79
The Z-Shift	80
A Surge in Hybrid Work Experiences	81
A Surge in Mental Health Challenges	82
With Great Adversity Comes Great Value-Creation Opportunity	83
Defining Instructional Delivery Formats	85
Significance of the Research	86
Research Questions	87
Hypothesis	88
Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature	88
Appreciative Education	88
Positive Psychology	88
The Well-Being Theory (WBT) and the PERMA Model	89
Haidt's Happiness Hypothesis	89
Subjective Happiness/Well-Being	90
Learner-Centered Education (LCE)	91
Experiential Learning Theory (ELT)	91
Key Benefits of Hybrid Learning Environments From the Student Perspective	92
Trends in How People Work and School	93
Early COVID-19 Effects on College Students Studying in the U.S	94
Ongoing COVID-19 Effects as the Pandemic Persisted	97
Post-Pandemic Workplace for Higher Education and the Workforce	98
Embracing Change and Lessons Learned From the Collective Experience	99
Future of Higher Education Scenarios to Prepare Students for Future Work	102

Methodology10	03
Quantitative Research Design	03
Sample and Data Collection Procedures)4
Quantitative Data Analysis)4
Results)5
Demographic and Psychographic Analysis10)5
Positivity and Stress	05
Positivity and Happiness)6
Stress and Happiness)6
Discussion of Results	07
The Z-Shift of Traditional-Aged College Students	07
Recommendations)8
Future Research)8
The Hybrid Approach: The "Best of Both Worlds")8
Conclusion	10
References	12
Appendix	20
Chapter 4 (Article 3): Examining Factors that may Affect Sense of Belonging in the College Years: Investigations Into Course Delivery and Demographic Contexts	23
Defining Terms Used in This Study 12	23
Course Delivery Modes	23
Statement of the Problem	24
Purpose of the Study	26
Research Questions	26
Hypotheses 12	27
Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature	27
Belongingness: A Human Need12	27
Methodology	29
Research Design12	29
Sample13	30
Data Collection Procedures	30
Quantitative Data Analysis	32
Results	32

Demographics and Psychographics
Campus Engagement Findings
Student Employment Findings
Sense of Belonging Findings
Ideal Course Delivery Format for Students
A Comparison of Means Between Minority and Non-Minority Groups
Discussion
Limitations and Future Research
Conclusion
References
Appendix
Chapter 5: Conclusion
Overall Research Goal
Article 1
Article 2
Article 3
Discussion
Findings152
Practical Implications and Recommendations
Conclusion
References

List of Tables

List of Figures

Figure 1. Frequencies of Post-COVID Ideal Course Delivery Format Independent
Variable
Figure 2 . Paired Samples Contingency Tables Analysis for Subjective Happiness (SHS1) Dependent Variable and Ideal Course Delivery Format Independent Variable

Chapter 1: Introduction

Background and Context

When the highly contagious coronavirus disease (COVID-19) emerged toward the end of 2019, it quickly spread to the United States of America and most other countries around the globe by March of 2020. As a result of this unexpected health emergency, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 a worldwide pandemic and took swift actions in attempts to slow down the rapid spread of the dangerous virus (Arestovich et al., 2020). Educational institutions of all types and sizes implemented emergency remote teaching methods and shifted away from face-to-face (F2F) in-person classes to online modalities. "Emergency remote teaching (ERT) is a temporary shift of instructional delivery to an alternate delivery mode due to crisis circumstances" (Hodges et al., 2020, para. 13). This wide-reaching crisis disrupted nearly all aspects of modern society, including major disruptions that continue to affect higher education institutions (HEIs), students, educators, and other stakeholders. Higher education has always been slow to adopt new pedagogical practices, but the pandemic sparked rapid changes (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021). Educators across the globe stopped delivering traditional inperson classes in a F2F format and expeditiously pivoted to fully online course delivery, which created a series of firsts for many educators and learners.

And so, it began: The Great Experiment of 2020. The unexpected global viral pandemic coerced nearly all higher learning institutions to shift in-person classes to the computer in some capacity. Although this shift created hardships for many, it also organically created a natural laboratory on a global scale with opportunities for higher education stakeholders in the masses to experience online learning and arrive at renewed conclusions based on their first-hand experiences. Simultaneously, this worldwide "experiment" has provided researchers with the right set of circumstances to investigate the strong effects that the COVID-19 crisis has had (and continues to have) on higher education and society at large.

The historical events of the different stages of the Industrial Revolution and the COVID-19 pandemic have greatly contributed to the "dragging" of colleges and universities into the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR). These experiences have resulted in the "Z-Shift" of Generation Z college student stakeholders desiring expanded options in the ways in which they take their postsecondary courses. The ways in which traditional postsecondary learners interact, study, prepare, and engage with course content and within the classroom (brick and mortar, as well as via online platforms) differ noticeably from what educators observed and expected prior to the COVID-19 pandemic. "The COVID-19 pandemic has provided us with an opportunity to pave the way for introducing digital learning" (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021, p. 133). Initial research results from The Great Experiment of 2020 are beginning to suggest that digital learning may be more efficient and effective than pre-pandemic research revealed, especially when hybrid (blended) instructional practices are implemented.

Concurrently, it is apparent that overall well-being levels, such as subjective happiness, sense of belonging, and stress levels are in flux for numerous traditional-aged college students today. The spike in anxiety and depression rates among college students appears to be affecting many. These shifting challenges are significantly altering the overall well-being of student stakeholders, as well as the landscape of higher education. By investigating experiences that initially happened during the COVID-induced ERT period, and by collecting and analyzing data from postsecondary learners, possible factors can be identified that affect the university experience and overall well-being of traditional-aged undergraduate college students.

My goal for this dissertation is to produce three publishable full-length articles, joining them with an introduction chapter that provides the general theme of the overall research and wrapping up with a conclusion chapter to tie the articles together and summarize key findings. I believe this approach is beneficial in producing empirical research, based on real life data, to compare against the theoretical frameworks and hypotheses. My intent is to present each article to editors of a journal to request publication with the goal of contributing to the body of knowledge and helping to fill a research gap in literature.

New empirical evidence on the topic of college student experiences in relation to their overall well-being can be beneficial for educators and leaders in better understanding the transformations that are organically happening in institutions of higher learning. Findings from this research can shed light on this phenomenon to work toward positive and intentional improvements to enhance teaching and learning outcomes and address changing needs of today's learners. In this first chapter, relevant terms are defined as they are used throughout the research articles in this overall study. In addition, a background section is included to provide context on how I became interested in this research topic and to acknowledge preconceived notions from my vantage point as the researcher. The statement of the problem and relevance of the overall research are addressed directly after reviewing the IRB process. To wrap up chapter one, the research paradigm is described, and then a summary of each article is provided that includes the main research questions and hypotheses for the studies. The second chapter of this document contains Article 1, the third chapter encompasses Article 2, and Article 3 is covered in the fourth chapter of this document. The fifth and final chapter contains the overall conclusion of this multilayered research and summarizes key findings from the overall research of the three articles.

Defining Course Delivery Modes

Since the turn of the century, there have been multiple types of higher education course delivery modes established, implemented, and expanded upon in recent years. Some of the course delivery modes that are discussed in this research include traditional in-person/face-to-face (F2F), online synchronous, online asynchronous, and blended/hybrid formats.

F2F course delivery occurs when all scheduled class sessions are delivered in person. Online courses are delivered synchronously and/or asynchronously. Hybrid, or blended, refers to courses that offer online components integrated with F2F delivery (Müller & Mildenberger, 2021; Rist, 2023). Blended learning refers to a convergence of F2F and online instructional formats, and is often synonymous with hybrid learning (Graham, 2004; Müller & Mildenberger, 2021). "Hyles" is a type of hybrid course delivery format that happens when educators provide students with both options, so they have the choice of either attending class in-person or virtually through an online streaming platform; this term was originated by combining the words "hybrid" and "flexible" (Miller et al., 2021).

Background Statement

After the pandemic began and educators swiftly transitioned in-person classes to online modalities, plans were unfolding about the direction of how to navigate postsecondary education course delivery in future semesters. Anecdotally, I observed a higher percentage of college students in my classes struggling with the rapid societal changes and shifts in pedagogy; simultaneously, I noticed a higher percentage of college students in my classes seemed to be struggling with overall well-being. Therefore, out of genuine concern, intellectual curiosity, and to stay as informed as possible about how to move forward most effectively in this unchartered territory, I decided to start collecting data from students in my classes to provide them with a platform to express their voices and to learn more about their experiences, well-being, perspectives, and preferences on these timely topics. Afterall, the primary reason that we are here (and why the higher education sector exists) is to serve the student population and to operate under a sustainable model so that HEIs can continue to exist, thrive, and contribute positively to individuals and society at large.

Although I was not planning to leverage the data collected for formal academic research, I later realized that there is a gap in the academic body of knowledge on this novel topic, and there was limited "just-in-time" data that was being collected and published during this historically unprecedented time in our society. Therefore, with this type of data from the student vantage point being scarce, limited, and time-sensitive, it is worthwhile to share with the broader higher education community to help inform decisions and best practices for the future, in the best interest of our students.

Institutional Review Board (IRB) Approval

I contacted the University's Office of Research Compliance to tell them about the data that I had been collecting, and they advised me to include the information in an Institutional Review Board (IRB) protocol for them to review. They approved it and said that I can continue to collect and analyze this type of data and share it with others. I am grateful that they recognized the importance of this time-sensitive data, as it is a "snapshot in time" that is rare and would be difficult and less accurate to try to collect after our society has been able to move away from the more severe pandemic phase of COVID-19 and onto the more stable endemic phase. However, as society continues to make strides to transition away from the COVID-19 pandemic period, this data can help inform both strategic development and thoughtful execution as HEI educators/leaders work to better position higher education institutions to deliver valuable pedagogical services in more inclusive, effective, dynamic, innovative, and versatile ways for the diverse college learners of today and tomorrow.

In short, I was primarily interested in how traditional-aged college students (as well as faculty and HEIs in general) were affected, and continue to be affected, by milestones in the evolution of society, including the different stages of the Industrial Revolution and the COVID-19 global viral pandemic. I sought a deeper understanding of how historical and modern events continuously shape and revolutionize the evolution of the higher education system, and how these influences affect the overall well-being of postsecondary learners as the key stakeholders within the higher education sector. With a strong applied organizational background in academic technology and leadership in higher education, I was interested in investigating college student experiences, satisfaction, overall well-being (subjective happiness and sense of belonging) levels, as well as positivity practices during their traditional undergraduate college years in a residential four-year university setting.

Statement of the Problem

The overall effects on college students' pedagogical adaptation and well-being since the COVID-19 global viral pandemic began has been vast and multifaceted. Higher education stakeholders, including students and faculty, have faced a multitude of challenges that are becoming more mismatched between historical higher education instructional approaches and ever-changing student learning styles and ideal ways of receiving their educational content. Innovative practices have been occurring throughout the history of American higher education during the phases of the Industrial Revolution, and at an even greater expeditious pace since the COVID-19 pandemic began in spring of 2020.

This is an opportune time for systemic reform to occur within the higher education sector, amid the era of the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR). Importantly, examining this topic can provide a better understanding, and help inform higher education leaders and policymakers, of how COVID-19 pandemic effects are driving much-needed change, potentially "dragging" higher education institutions into the 4IR and soon into the Fifth Industrial Revolution (5IR) (Noble et al., 2022). Researching this topic from the college student point of view is helpful in providing insights to determine what worked well during the pandemic, what did not work well, what opportunities exist to make further improvements, and how to best plan for the future of higher education.

Relevance of the Study

This is the first time that higher education stakeholders in our present-day society have experienced a global viral pandemic of this magnitude, which has created various emergent disruptions in nearly every aspect of life for individuals and organizations across the globe. It was like being dragged and fully immersed into the 4IR practically overnight for higher education institutions! These disruptions have brought along with them a ripple effect that continues to create complex and multilayered obstacles. The COVID-19 pandemic and social unrest in 2020 significantly hastened the pace of disruptive change in higher education (Smith & Fairbrother, 2021). Though these times of adversity have been difficult for many, with big challenges come great opportunities for the higher education sector.

It is important to study how milestones in our history, such as the various stages of the Industrial Revolution and the COVID-19 pandemic, continue to shape society and the American higher education system. With most of today's postsecondary faculty and students now having first-hand experiences with online and/or hybrid learning methods because of the ERT methods that were instituted when the global pandemic was declared (Rapanta et al., 2021), many uncertainties lie ahead for the higher education industry. Better understanding how HEIs are evolving, and changes in how college students learn, can help inform how the COVID-19 pandemic is driving further changes and potentially "dragging" higher education institutions into the 4IR and the 5IR. This profound breakthrough has created a golden opportunity for the higher education sector to move forward with longer-term intentional growth and reform. "If we can turn everything we do upside down and inside out in a global pandemic, we can do this transformative, revolutionary thinking to address all the crises higher ed and our students face today" (Davidson, 2022, p. xix). This momentum should be leveraged and used as a change agent for policy reform and higher education institutions to become more nimble, adaptable, efficient, and proactive organizations, paving the way for a next-level trajectory for higher learning.

Educational practitioners and leaders of HEIs may leverage the results from this research to help make data-informed decisions regarding the delivery of educational services, the overall design of the higher education system, and how students' subjective well-being and sense of belonging may be affected and improved. Especially as society begins to move away from the emergency pandemic period and into a more stagnant endemic phase, it is necessary for higher education leadership to stay informed, redefine their institutional value propositions, and for educators to reassess how courses are delivered to college student stakeholders to add value to individuals' lives, to continue to contribute education as a public good to improve society at large, and for HEIs to persist and thrive in an everchanging world.

Studying this phenomenon can shed light on factors that affect college student perspectives, experiences, satisfaction, and overall well-being levels that are shifting the landscape of higher education. It can help inform strategy development and tactics to enhance outcomes and strengthen the value propositions for HEIs and benefits to college student consumers, the labor market, and society at large. By learning from the COVID years, HEIs have an opportunity to take forward the "best of both worlds" (i.e., the most excellent aspects of online and F2F formats) as we progress into post-pandemic times (Singh et al., 2021). The findings from this research can help higher education stakeholders take proactive measures during this paradigm shift, which is vital to empower students, educators, institutions, and society to flourish now and into the future.

General Purpose

The overall primary purpose for proposing the three research studies is to examine the intersection of well-being (with a focus on subjective happiness and sense of belonging) and institutional and technological change. There is still a lot to be learned about ideal ways of working in the workforce and in higher education, especially with the collective shift in work experiences that occurred when the COVID-19 global pandemic began. It brought with it a ripple effect of monumental transformation and a collective shift in how people in modern society prefer to work and go to school. It is yet to be fully understood how change of this magnitude affects individuals' overall well-being.

By acquiring knowledge of the different stages of the industrial revolution throughout American history, and by studying the aftereffects of the COVID-19 pandemic, a goal for this research is to gain a deeper understanding of how technological revolutions drive the availability and use of technologies that continually affect individuals' overall well-being, society at large, and the higher education system. I believe the proposed triple article format for this dissertation is conducive to investigating various angles of the research topic, including how higher education continues to evolve in the era of the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR), the direct effects that the COVID-19 global viral pandemic is having on adoption of innovative practices, college student perspectives and satisfaction levels, variables that may affect college student well-being, and ways that HEIs can adapt and further help learners and society flourish.

Research Approach, Research Questions, and Hypotheses

A quantitative methodological design was the research approach, leveraging surveys. Below are some research questions and hypotheses posed that began the research process.

What are the levels of overall well-being (subjective happiness, sense of belonging) and satisfaction among today's traditional-aged Generation Z undergraduate college students? What factors may affect their university experiences and overall well-being levels? How might lifestyle dynamics, such as campus engagement and employment status, influence students' perceived sense of belonging during their college years? How might stress levels and positivity practices affect their subjective well-being levels during their time on a college campus? Are there other factors, such as pedagogical modes, that might have an association with students' overall well-being? What are the implications of this research and how might the findings help inform ways for universities to strengthen their value propositions, create stronger competitive advantage within the higher education sector, and increase the return on investment for college consumers and society at large? Here is a summary of the plan for the triple article approach.

Dissertation Structure and Overview of Articles

The primary purpose of this section is to describe the general organization of this dissertation and to provide a high-level overview of the main points that are included in each article. The relationships between ideal course delivery formats and well-being variables are studied on each of the three articles, which are organized across the middle three chapters, Chapter 2 (Article 1), Chapter 3 (Article 2), and Chapter 4 (Article 3). Each article was crafted in a stand-alone format because the intention is to submit each one separately to different journals for publication to contribute to the body of literature. *Article 1: The Great Experiment of 2020: Discoveries of New Age Hybrid-Wellness Connections*

Leveraging a quantitative research survey, relationships were examined between the valid Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS) (Lyubomirsky & Lepper, 1999) variables and the student-reported ideal course delivery format variable. The main research questions and hypotheses were as follows:

Research Question 1 (R1): What is the relationship between college students' self-reported happiness compared with their ideal method of course delivery in a traditional four-year residential university setting?

Research Question 2 (R2): Have traditional-aged college students' perspectives/preferences about online education changed since before the COVID-19 pandemic?

Hypothesis 1 (H1): Most traditional-aged college students prefer the hybrid course delivery modality.

Hypothesis 2 (H2): Hybrid course format is associated with higher levels of subjective well-being.

Article 2: The Z-Shift: Experiential Pedagogies and College Student Well-being in Marketing Education with Lasting Effects on Work Modalities

This research was designed as a quantitative study, where relationships between variables were reviewed, looking at measures taken on the valid Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS) (Lyubomirsky & Lepper, 1999) as the dependent variables and examined with independent variables including ideal course delivery format, stress, and positivity practices. Here were the main research questions and hypothesis:

Research Question 1 (R1): How do stress levels and positivity practices relate to subjective happiness?

Research Question 2 (R2): How do Generation Z learners of higher education institutions prefer to take classes?

Hypothesis 1 (H1): College students who engage in positivity practices will report lower stress levels and higher subjective happiness levels.

Article 3: Examining Factors that May Affect Sense of Belonging in the College Years: Investigations into Course Delivery and Demographic Contexts

This research was designed using a quantitative approach, where relationships between sense of belonging variables using the valid Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) scale (Goodenow, 1993) were analyzed and compared with demographic and psychographic (e.g., campus engagement, employment status). The primary research questions and hypotheses were as follows: *Research Question 1 (R1):* What is the relationship between the ideal course delivery mode(s) of traditional-aged undergraduate college students and their sense of belonging while attending a traditional four-year residential university?

Research Question 2 (R2): Is there a relationship between demographics and sense of belonging?

Hypothesis (H1): Traditional-aged undergraduate college students who indicate their ideal course delivery mode to be hybrid are predicted to have higher sense of belonging levels.

Hypothesis 2 (H2): Students who identify as non-minority are predicted to have higher sense of belonging levels than students who identify in a minority racial group.

Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature

The three articles in this study leverage elements from the following theoretical frameworks/models: the Well-Being Theory (WBT), Positive Psychology, Seligman's PERMA, Strayhorn's Sense of Belonging, Universal Design for Learning (UDL), Learner-Centered Education (LCE), and the Experiential Learning Theory (ELT). **Sense of Belonging, Well-Being, and Positive Psychology in the College Years**

According to Strayhorn (2018), sense of belonging refers to how supported and connected college students feel on campus, as well as their perceptions of feeling that they matter and they are cared about, treated respectfully, valued, and accepted into the campus community by peers, faculty, staff, etc. Having a healthy sense of belonging during college is an important factor that contributes to college success in the classroom and on the campus environment (Strayhorn, 2018). The terms subjective well-being and

subjective happiness are viewed as part of the study of positive psychology and are used interchangeably in this research. "Happiness, therefore, according to the positive psychology movement, includes a deep experience of well-being, vitality, and meaningfulness" (Mather, 2010, p. 160). When an educational enterprise adopts positive psychology techniques and cultivates a positive educational environment, everybody wins.

Mather (2010) indicated that findings in the large body of research reveal that Positive Psychology techniques are advantageous in helping students to boost their acquisition and conceptualization of knowledge, and there is also a connection between higher well-being levels resulting in learning more effectively. Mather also reported noteworthy evidence that optimistic mindsets lead to improved reasoning and problemsolving skills, and more accuracy in self-awareness and self-perceptions. Research also suggests that when positive psychology techniques are taught in education institutions, depression and anxiety rates are greatly reduced.

Student-Centered Paradigm

In American higher education, the Learner-Centered Education (LCE) paradigm of curriculum continues to shift from teacher-centered instruction to a more learnercentered approach. What are some of the most effective strategies for impactful and inclusive learning? Although there is no unilateral response that can effectively answer this question for all higher education classes, leveraging the UDL framework is an excellent place to start. Also, asking our student stakeholders for their feedback can be an effective strategy to provide meaningful insights to make data-informed decisions and help to solve this mystery. The key for each educator in solving this puzzle may be unlocked through designing and implementing a combination of pedagogical practices that is unique to each course and the individuals who enroll.

Cultivating an environment that is student-focused and inclusive of students' input can be helpful to begin understanding this phenomenon. It is important for educators and policymakers to have an open mind, take an agile approach in our rapidly changing world, and be inclusive of the highly diverse college student population. There should be ample consideration, reflection, and planning around a multitude of topics in this arena, with an emphasis on lifelong learning and inclusive access. "Student engagement increases student satisfaction, enhances student motivation to learn, reduces the sense of isolation, and improves student performance in online courses" (Martin & Bolliger, 2018, p. 205). It is even more important than ever before for educational institutions to make learners the focal point and consider unique differences in this everchanging world in which we live with instant access to information and resources that our modern society has at our fingertips. By garnering feedback and engaging learners at a deeper level, students become more enthusiastic and invested in the learning journey, are more likely to become further involved, and are more likely to feel comfortable providing their thoughts and preferences when given a platform to express their voices.

Universal Design Principles

According to CAST (2021), the Universal Design for Learning (UDL) framework was developed to encourage learning spaces that are more accessible and inclusive, as well as adaptable to how people process information most effectively regardless of their needs or abilities at the individualized level. Being open and accommodating to various learning styles and preferences, regardless of the course delivery mode(s), to optimize the student experience are important components of UDL. In a study of online learning methods, the top three most effective active learning strategies found were cooperative learning, gaming and simulations, and interactive multimedia practices (Davis et al., 2018). More specifically, the research findings revealed a 71% positive result for cooperative learning, 68% for simulations & gaming, and 64% for interactive multimedia, which were higher results than other online learning methods that were tested in various categories with an average of a 43% positive result. Ultimately, different approaches to various pedagogical practices should be designed and tested to figure out what combination works best for each distinct class.

Methodology

Overview of Research Design

After working with staff from the institutional Office of Research Compliance and getting the Institutional Review Board (IRB) protocol in place, the data has been approved to be collected and analyzed from a reasonable sample size of the population through surveys. The key demographic of research participants includes traditional undergraduate college students enrolled at a university in the Midwest region of the United States of America, enrolled in a Marketing course.

The primary methodology is grounded in a quantitative approach that leverages quantitative data collection and analysis procedures. The quantitative survey questions were developed to help inform the research objectives and questions in the first two articles, using Lyubomirsky & Lepper's (1999) validated four-item Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS). Additionally, the data collected to align with the quantitative survey questions in the first and third articles will leverage Goodenow's (1993) validated eighteen-item Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) scale. "Researchers frequently use the PSSM to measure students' sense of school belonging and to examine the quality of the student's connection to their school" (St-Amand et al., 2020, p. 5). Demographic and psychographic survey questions were also included.

Sample

The convenience sampling technique was leveraged to reach the target population for this study, which consists of traditional-aged college students at a residential public four-year university in the Midwest. Specifically, the sample of the population represents undergraduate students, mostly juniors and seniors majoring in Business and enrolled in a Marketing course in 2023. The survey instrument was made available to individuals in this demographic and yielded a sample size of 926 undergraduate college students.

Data Collection Procedures

An online survey link was posted in a research participation system that undergraduate college students who were enrolled in a marketing course could access and volunteer for various studies to earn a small percentage of class credit in exchange for their participation. To measure subjective happiness, the valid Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS) research instrument served as the positive psychological well-being construct, asking respondents to answer four indicator-based statements/survey questions on a seven-point Likert scale (Lyubomirsky & Lepper, 1999). Ranging from one to seven, the SHS Likert scale response choices started with "one" to indicate the lowest level of agreement/happiness, with a neutral score positioned in the middle represented by "four," and "seven" listed as the last option to express the highest level of agreement/happiness. The Subjective Happiness questions are listed in Table 1 (Appendix).

Additionally, well-being questions that relate to sense of belonging were included in the survey. To measure sense of belonging levels, the valid Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) scale was used. There are eighteen questions comprising the PSSM scale, and the indicator statements are on a five-point Likert scale (Goodenow, 1993). Ranging from one to five, the response options for the PSSM instrument begins with "one" to indicate the lowest agreement level (never true) and ends with "five" to signify the highest agreement level (always true), with the middle response choice of "three" listed to represent a neutral score (neither true nor false). The PSSM questions are listed in Table 2 (Appendix).

Quantitative Data Analysis

By deploying the quantitative research method, more college students' feedback was attained, increasing the sample size, increasing the research validity, and obtaining a higher response rate. The raw data was exported from Qualtrics and cleaned before analyzing it with jamovi, a statistical software application program that is similar to SPSS. After running descriptive statistics on the relevant variables, the data was analyzed so that key findings about relationships among variables can be identified and reported.

References

- Aristovnik, A., Keržič, D., Ravšelj, D., Tomaževič, N., & Umek, L. (2020). Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on life of higher education students: A global perspective. *Sustainability*, 12(20), 8438. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208438</u>
- Black, R. D., Weinberg, L. A., & Brodwin, M. G. (2015). Universal Design for Learning and Instruction: Perspectives of students with disabilities in higher education. *Exceptionality Education International*, 25(2), Article 2.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.5206/eei.v25i2.7723</u>
- Brülde, B. (2007). Happiness theories of the good life. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 8, 15-49.
- CAST. (2021). Universal Design for Learning Guidelines. Retrieved from https://udlguidelines.cast.org/
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2017). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Sage publications.
- Davidson, C. N. (2022). The new education: Updated Paperback Edition. Basic Books.
- Graham, C. R. (2004). Blended learning systems: Definition, current trends, and future directions. In Bonk, C.J., & Graham, C.R. (Eds.), *Handbook of blended learning: Global perspectives, local designs* (pp. 3–21). San Francisco, CA: Pfeiffer Publishing.
- Effoduh, J. O. (2016). The Fourth Industrial Revolution by Klaus Schwab. *The Transnational Human Rights Review, 3*(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.60082/2563-4631.1023</u>

- Goodenow C. (1993). The psychological sense of school membership among adolescents:
 Scale development and educational correlates. *Psychology in the Schools, 30*(1), 79-90. https://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6807
- Harrison, L. M., & Mather, P. C. (2020). Enlightened in loco parentis: A model for addressing the college student mental health crisis. In *Improving international perspectives on humanizing higher education* (pp. 45-58). Emerald Publishing Limited. <u>https://doi-org.proxy.library.ohio.edu/10.1108/S2055-36412020000027005</u>
- Hodges, C., Moore, S., Lockee, T., & Bond, A. (2020). The difference between emergency remote teaching and online learning. Educausereview, 27 March.
 <u>https://er.educause.edu/articles/2020/3/the-difference-between-emergency-remote-teaching-and-online-learning</u>. Accessed 15 October 2023.
- Lyubomirsky, S., & Lepper, H. S. (1999). A measure of subjective happiness: Preliminary reliability and construct validation. *Social indicators research, 46*(2), 137-155.
- Marinoni, G., Van't Land, H., & Jensen, T. (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on higher education around the world. *IAU global survey report*, 23.
- Martin, F., & Bolliger, D. U. (2018). Engagement matters: Student perceptions on the importance of engagement strategies in the online learning environment. *Online learning*, 22(1), 205-222.

- Mather, P. C. (2010). Positive psychology and student affairs practice: A framework of possibility. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 47(2), 157–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.6019</u>
- Mather, P. C., & Hulme, E. (2013). Positive psychology and appreciative inquiry in higher education: New Directions for Student Services, Number 143. John Wiley & Sons.
- Means, B., Neisler, J., & Langer Research Associates. (2020). Suddenly online: A national survey of undergraduates during the COVID-19 pandemic. Digital Promise. <u>https://doi.org/10.51388/20.500.12265/98</u>
- Meek, S., Tucker, M. L., Pueschel, A., & Jordan, K. (2019). Introducing business communication students to the power of positivity: Providing one approach. *Journal* of Instructional Pedagogies, 22. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1216822</u>
- Miller, A. N., Sellnow, D. D., & Strawser, M. G. (2021). Pandemic pedagogy challenges and opportunities: Instruction communication in remote, HyFlex, and BlendFlex courses. *Communication Education*, 70(2), 202–204. https://doi.org/10.1080/03634523.2020.1857418
- Müller, C., & Mildenberger, T. (2021). Facilitating flexible learning by replacing classroom time with an online learning environment: A systematic review of blended learning in higher education. *Educational Research Review*, 34, 100394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2021.100394</u>

- Noble, S. M., Mende, M., Grewal, D., & Parasuraman, A. (2022). The Fifth Industrial Revolution: How Harmonious Human–Machine Collaboration is Triggering a Retail and Service [R]evolution. *Journal of Retailing*, 98(2), 199–208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2022.04.003
- Olugbenga, M. (2021). *The Learner Centered Method and Their Needs in Teaching*. https://doi.org/10.1016/IJMRE.2021831851
- Parducci, A. (1984). Value Judgments: Toward a Relational Theory of Happiness. In J. R. Eiser (Ed.), *Attitudinal Judgment* (pp. 3–21). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-8251-5_1</u>
- Patel-Junankar, D. (2017). Learner-centered pedagogy: Teaching and learning in the 21st century. The Health Professions Educator. Springer Publishing Company. https://connect.springerpub.com/content/book/978-0-8261-7718-6/part/part01/chapter/ch01
- Pokhrel, S., & Chhetri, R. (2021). A literature review on impact of COVID-19 pandemic on teaching and learning. *Higher education for the future*, 8(1), 133-141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2347631120983481</u>

Prasath, P. R., Mather, P. C., Bhat, C. S., & James, J. K. (2021). University student wellbeing during COVID-19: The role of psychological capital and coping strategies. *Professional Counselor*, 11(1), 46-60. https://doi.org/10.15241/prp.11.1.46
- Rapanta, C., Botturi, L., Goodyear, P., Guàrdia, L., & Koole, M. (2021). Balancing technology, pedagogy and the new normal: Post-pandemic challenges for higher education. *Postdigital Science and Education*, *3*(3), 715–742. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42438-021-00249-1
- Reigeluth, C. M., Beatty, B. J., & Myers, R. D. (Eds.). (2016). Instructional-design theories and models, Volume IV: The learner-centered paradigm of education. Routledge.
- Rist, S. B. (2023.). COVID-19 impacts on course delivery and student financial wellness in higher education. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, *43*, 102-115.
- Rogers-Shaw, C., Carr-Chellman, D. J., & Choi, J. (2018). Universal Design for Learning: Guidelines for accessible online instruction. *Adult Learning*, 29(1), 20–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159517735530</u>
- Schwab, K. (2016, January 14). The Fourth Industrial Revolution: What It Means and how to respond. World Economic Forum. <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/01/the-fourth-industrial-revolution-what-it-means-and-how-to-</u> <u>respond/#:~:text=We%20do%20not%20yet%20know,to%20academia%20and%20ci</u> vil%20society.
- Scott, S. S., Mcguire, J. M., & Shaw, S. F. (2003). Universal Design for Instruction: A new paradigm for adult instruction in postsecondary education. *Remedial and Special Education*, 24(6), 369–379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/07419325030240060801</u>

- Seligman, M (2010). Flourish: Positive psychology and positive interventions. *The Tanner lectures on human values*, 31(4), 1-56.
- Seligman, M. E. (2011). *Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and wellbeing.* Simon and Schuster.
- Singh, J., Steele, K., & Singh, L. (2021). Combining the best of online and face-to-face learning: Hybrid and blended learning approach for COVID-19, post vaccine, & post-pandemic world. *Journal of Educational Technology Systems*, 50(2), 140–171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00472395211047865</u>
- St-Amand, J., Boily, R., Bowen, F., Smith, J., Janosz, M., & Verner-Filion, J. (2020). The development of the French version of the Psychological Sense of School
 Membership (PSSM) questionnaire: An analysis of its structure, properties and potential for research with at-risk students. *Interdisciplinary Education and Psychology*, 2(3), 3.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2015). Student development theory in higher education: A social psychological approach. Routledge.

Strayhorn, T. (2018). *College Students' Sense of Belonging*. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315297293

Appendix

Table 1. Subjective well-being questions using the Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS) (Lyubomirsky & Lepper, 1999):

1.	In general, how happy of a person do you consider yourself?
2.	Compared with most of your peers, how happy do you consider yourself?
3.	Some people are generally very happy. They enjoy life regardless of what is
	going on, getting the most out of everything. To what extent does this
	characterization describe you?
4.	Some people are generally not very happy. Although they are not depressed,
	they never seem as happy as they might be. To what extent does this
	characterization describe you?

Table 2. Sense of belonging well-being questions using the Psychological Sense of
School Membership (PSSM) scale (Goodenow, 1993)

1.	I feel like a real part of (name of school).
2.	People here notice when I'm good at something.
3.	It is hard for people like me to be accepted here. (<i>reversed</i>)
4.	Other students in this school take my opinions seriously.
5.	Most teachers at (name of school) are interested in me.
6.	Sometimes I feel as if I don't belong here. (reversed)
7.	There's at least one teacher or other adult in this school I can talk to if I have a problem.
8.	People at this school are friendly to me.
9.	Teachers here are not interested in people like me. (reversed)

10.	I am included in lots of activities at (name of school).
11.	I am treated with as much respect as other students.
12.	I feel very different from most other students here. (reversed)
13.	I can really be myself at this school.
14.	The teachers here respect me.
15.	People here know I can do good work.
16.	I wish I were in a different school. (reversed)
17.	I feel proud of belonging to (name of school).
18.	Other students here like me the way I am.

Chapter 2: (Article 1): The Great Experiment of 2020: Discoveries of New Age Hybrid-Wellness Connections

Abstract

Purpose

The key objective of this research is to investigate traditional-aged college students' academic experiences operating in the hybrid system, their attitudes toward hybrid modalities, and connections with overall well-being levels.

Design/Methodology

Quantitative data was collected and analyzed from a sample of the target population for this empirical study. Specifically, a quantitative survey was completed by 926 undergraduate students enrolled in at least one Marketing course.

Results

Results of this study suggest that the highest preference among traditional-aged college students for taking courses is in hybrid format, and those who prefer hybrid have higher subjective happiness levels.

Practical Implications

In the post-pandemic era, a vast majority of today's Generation Z college students prefer to shift to a hybrid learning culture. With this finding, as well as the positive association identified between hybrid preferences and increased well-being, a shift to more flexible course designs merits further consideration.

Keywords

Hybrid, Well-being, Adaptability, Experiential learning, Student Satisfaction

The COVID Catalyst

Students attending institutions of higher learning have been affected in various ways since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic. The highly infectious coronavirus began spreading rapidly around the world in only a few months when the World Health Organization (WHO) officially declared the COVID-19 global pandemic in March of 2020 (Aristovnik et al., 2020). "On 1 April 2020, schools and higher education institutions (HEIs) were closed in 185 countries, affecting 1,542,412,000 learners, which constitute 89.4% of total enrolled learners" (Marinoni et al., 2020, p. 8). Pedagogical adjustments were made at an incredible velocity throughout postsecondary institutions when the COVID-19 global viral pandemic unfolded, despite the long-standing reputation for the higher education sector being slow to change and adapt to innovative practices throughout its history (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021). As the world continues to grapple with life-altering disruptions brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic, many changes were catalyzed, yet many uncertainties lie ahead for the higher education sector.

The primary objective of this research study is to uncover insights regarding university experiences, ideal course/work modalities, and overall well-being among traditional-aged college students in marketing education. Reviewing the history of American higher education and investigating this topic to understand it from college students' perspectives based on their experiences during this period, can help shape the future of how postsecondary courses are formatted so they are offered in ways that best fit the needs and desires of current and prospective learners. By examining college students' overall well-being levels (i.e., subjective happiness and sense of belonging) and discovering ideal ways of experiencing university pedagogies during their academic careers, educators can be better equipped to prepare college students to adapt to the changing workplace when they transition into their future professional careers in the dynamic business world.

Defining Course Delivery Modes

With a wider array of course delivery formats and combinations being utilized in larger volumes in the present day than compared to pre-pandemic times, the purpose of this section is to provide a definition of terms regarding various types of instructional delivery formats in relation to how they are addressed and discussed throughout this article. It is important to understand how delivery modes are defined and referred to in this study because instructional design terminology and instructional approaches have changed and evolved over the past couple of decades due to situational factors and varied perceptions among educators and instructional design professionals. "At almost all HEIs (424 higher education institutions in 109 different countries), COVID-19 affected teaching and learning, with two-thirds of them reporting that classroom teaching has been replaced by distance teaching and learning" (Marinoni, 2020, p. 2). The course delivery methods included in this study are face-to-face (F2F), online formats (both online synchronous), and hybrid (blended) modalities.

F2F course delivery refers to the facilitation of classes in the traditional in-person format, where all scheduled class sessions occur in person and in a designated physical space (usually a classroom). Online course delivery refers to courses that take place on the computer, using the internet in some capacity, and are described either as fully synchronous or fully asynchronous (Hassan et al., 2021). Fully synchronous delivery means that the class sessions take place live on the computer during the scheduled days/times so that the instructors and learners are logged in at the same time and can interact in real time within the specified digital space (i.e., web/video conferencing platform). On the other hand, asynchronous courses are designed for each student to work on the computer at their own pace and on their own time schedule (usually within a specified timeframe).

The hybrid, or blended, course delivery format leverages a combination of different methods, and most often occurs when educators offer online components that are intermixed with F2F delivery (Young & Bruce, 2020; Müller & Mildenberger, 2021; Rist, 2023). "Blended learning is a hybrid of classroom and online learning that includes some of the conveniences of online courses without the complete loss of face-to-face contact" (Rovai & Jordan, 2004, p. 1). A focus of this study is on overall well-being levels (subjective happiness and sense of belonging) among postsecondary learners, as well as hybrid modalities, with workforce development considerations when it comes to preparing college students to learn how to navigate growing trends within hybrid workspaces where working in a variety of hybrid modalities may be required and/or offered as opportunities within companies and organizations worldwide.

Significance of the Research

With the COVID-19 effects on higher education and college student overall wellbeing and satisfaction still not fully understood, additional research is needed for educators, leaders, and policymakers to better understand this phenomenon and work towards cultivating optimal postsecondary learning environments presently and into the future. Further research on this topic is coveted to help bridge the gap between postsecondary coursework and preparing learners for the workforce (Edmondson & Matthews, 2021). A primary goal of this empirical research study is to investigate college students' academic experiences with working in the hybrid system and their attitudes toward it, in combination with overall well-being (subjective happiness and sense of belonging). Learning about how today's college students view physical and remote educational environments, as well as work-from-home practices, is a valuable approach for educators to design curricula when they better understand the experiences, needs, and expectations of today's learners from the student perspective (Eunhwa et al., 2021). This can help shed light on how instructional adjustments can be implemented to not only accommodate the needs of modern-day learners and support their academic success, but also to best prepare them for the workforce.

Uncovering the various experiences encountered after the onset of the worldwide health crisis from the traditional-aged college student vantage point can help educators and policymakers recognize how the pandemic effects have influenced learners' outlook on higher education. Examining past and current experiences can provide a better understanding of how students are affected during their college years and after graduation, as they move into their professional careers. It is important to produce timely empirical research on this ever-changing topic to discover and report meaningful insights to help guide policymakers in rebuilding and improving higher education opportunities, equity, and inclusion within the higher education system for current and future learners, who will become professional leaders of tomorrow.

Research Questions

- What is the relationship between college students' self-reported happiness compared with their ideal method of course delivery in a traditional four-year residential university setting?
- 2. Have traditional-aged college students' perspectives/preferences about online education changed since before the COVID-19 pandemic?

Hypotheses

- 1. Most traditional-aged college students prefer the hybrid course delivery modality.
- 2. Hybrid course format is associated with higher levels of subjective well-being

Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature

The theoretical framework of this study is largely based on Seligman's Well-Being Theory (WBT) and the Universal Design for Learning (UDL) framework.

Well-Being Theory (WBT)

The Well-Being Theory (WBT) is a framework that consists of five measurable dimensions (often referred to as PERMA), including positive emotion, engagement, positive relationships, meaning, and accomplishment (Seligman, 2011). "No one element defines well-being, but each contributes to it" (p. 24). Seligman (2011) further explains that a person who "flourishes" through the five pillars of PERMA (displaying positive emotions, being actively engaged, maintaining positive relationships, achieving meaning and purpose in life, and having goals and working toward

achievements/accomplishments) is more likely to reach higher levels of positivity in their

everyday life and experience an optimal level of happiness/well-being than those with negative mindsets.

Positive Psychology and Well-Being/Happiness in Higher Education

Positive Psychology is a concept that centers around well-being and positivity. Although other traditional psychologists (such as Maslow) recognized that there should be more positive elements emphasized in the broader field of Psychology, Martin Seligman is the American psychologist who introduced this new science and coined it, "Positive Psychology" in the late 1990s (Bloom et al., 2013). Positive Psychology falls under the umbrella of Appreciative Education and leverages human strengths, nurturing positive thinking and emotional wellness that help to create a healthier balance and healthier goals. It encourages positive language while also acknowledging the reality of negative emotions.

People who are generally happier tend to be more motivated and involved than less happy people in nearly all aspects of life, including work, home, and within their communities (Meek et al., 2019, p. 3). This concept applies to individuals of all ages and in different life stages, including students of higher learning institutions. When college students have higher levels of well-being and subjective happiness, they are more likely to set goals and work toward accomplishing those goals; they also have higher retention rates of staying in college, and they increase their chances of achieving academic success. "In light of the pandemic, student recruitment and retention has become even more crucial in ensuring the traditional university model remains sustainable long-term and to compete as a university, it is essential that student satisfaction rates remain high" (Bashir et al., 2021, p. 2). In higher education, professionals who work with students can adopt the Positive Psychology approach to cultivate positive emotions, to foster commitment for "happiness-generating" activities and reflect on positive emotions (and practice gratitude, leverage strengths, engage in service, etc.), emphasize possibilities over problems, inspire healthy goal setting, and encourage students' growth in various areas of their lives, and ultimately enhance quality of life and institutional environments and increase the likelihood of achieving at higher academic levels. (Mather, 2010). Institutions can leverage Positive Psychology techniques to not only be more studentcentric, but also to promote more optimistic and effective environments throughout the enterprise among all constituents (such as students, faculty, and staff in HEIs).

Universal Design for Learning (UDL)

UDL is an adaptive framework that is designed to cultivate inclusive learning environments, make content more accessible, and maximize the acquisition and synthesis of knowledge according to how humans learn best regardless of individual abilities or needs (CAST, 2021). Universal Design for Instruction (UDI) is a framework that can be used by "faculty and future faculty at all stages of their careers, whether they are working as teaching assistants in their graduate training program or as assistant professors balancing the roles and responsibilities of teaching, research, and service" (Scott et al., 2003, p. 375). Numerous benefits and opportunities can come from leveraging the comprehensive UDL and UDI principles when designing and delivering higher education courses and programs.

Although the topics of "course delivery methods" and "inclusive education" have been deliberated in the literature quite extensively over the past couple decades, findings from the literature review suggest that more up-to-date empirical research is needed to better understand how the aftermath of COVID-19 has affected higher education services, stakeholders, and expectations as society at large transitions from the shorter-term pandemic phase into a prolonged endemic state. By combining various instructional theories and frameworks, pedagogical design and instructional delivery can be more customized to students, especially when students are viewed as partners in cooperative learning endeavors. In addition, effective use of technology to enhance instructional and learning outcomes can play a positive role in helping educators cultivate a student-centric academic environment. The student learning experience can be transformed in the physical classroom, as well as in the digital classroom, when student-centered, active, and experiential learning methods are embraced and actuated (Olugbenga, 2021). Technological tools can aid instructors in providing an array of educational formats and resources for students to learn course materials in ways that are most conducive to their individual learning styles and preferences.

The student-centric framework of UDL is designed to decrease academic obstacles and build community in more accommodating, accessible, holistic, and equitable ways to be more collaborative and inclusive of different learning styles, preferences, and wide-ranging abilities (Rogers-Shaw et al., 2018). In an empirical study conducted by Black et al. (2015, p. 1), "students with and without disabilities reported having a variety of learning preferences, and rated UDL/UDI principles as useful in improving their learning." According to the International Association of Universities (IAU) Global Survey Report (2020), many higher education institutions from around the world viewed the swift transition from F2F to distance learning that was brought on by COVID-19 "as an important opportunity to learn from this exceptional situation and to propose more flexible learning possibilities, explore blended or hybrid learning and mixing synchronous learning with asynchronous learning" (Marinoni et al., 2020, p. 4). With UDL and UDI serving as the underpinning, this empirical research is strengthened and supported by the framework and ultimately aims to help unlock the now uncertain direction of higher education into the future.

Multimodal Course Delivery Formats

A large body of research exists in the literature regarding a multitude of benefits and drawbacks for various forms of course delivery (Gracyalny & Hurtienne, 2023; Imran et al., 2023; Jackson, 2014; Müller & Mildenberger, 2021; Patel-Junankar, 2017; Reigeluth et al., 2016; Scott et al., 2003; Whenham, 2021). Although online learning has been around for many years, it really became normalized after COVID-19 was announced, and a lot of people experienced online class for the first time. "No matter where we live in the world, as the pandemic hit each country, working from home for many people became a new normal" (Cooker et al., 2022, p. 2). Prior to Spring of 2020, it was less common for traditional-aged college students to enroll in fully online courses, and more common for non-traditional learners who were juggling full time jobs and families (Marcus, 2022). The invention of the Internet and continually evolving technologies has led to a multitude of innovation and digitization this century, which have expanded upon the first three phases of the Industrial Revolution and advanced modern-day society to the next level. "Modern networked computing has changed everyday life and work, and these changes accelerate each year" (Davidson, 2017, p. 5). The higher education industry has experienced digitization in various capacities during the past couple of decades. As with just about anything new that emerges, there have been ample benefits gained from digital advancements, as well as a fair share of concerns and this is also true with online education. This review begins by first examining some advantages of online education and continues by exploring some shortcomings as well.

Benefits of Online Education

The Internet was initially made accessible to the public in April of 1993 (Davidson, 2017), and has exploded with exponential growth since that time. Online education has become progressively more widespread since the turn of the century. Nevertheless, the adoption rate of online learning soared to new heights out of necessity when COVID-19 began. "Nobody could have anticipated the acceleration in learning online driven by a global pandemic" (Chen et al., 2022, p. 2). Some of the many benefits of online education are discussed in the below paragraphs.

A few of the top advantages of online education for students include flexibility, convenience, choice, and accessibility. Recent research underpins the importance of some of these values from the perspectives of today's Generation Z postsecondary students; when it comes to how they desire college courses to be delivered, most expect flexibility, convenience, and choice (Rist, 2023). Additional benefits of online education for higher learners include personal growth and skill development in the areas of autonomy, selfdiscipline, organization, reflection, and self-analysis skills (Lozovoy & Zashchitina, 2019). Research has shown that digital learning can be especially helpful for individuals who have introverted personality types, who have demonstrated increased levels of learning outcomes compared to learning levels achieved with traditional F2F course delivery. Taking fully online courses offers learners an increased level of independence and the added benefits of flextime and flexplace, which often results in higher convenience and flexible scheduling, a more comfortable learning environment, and an increased cost-benefit ratio for going to college through saving time and money (Lozovoy & Zashchitina, 2019; Rist, 2023).

Online higher education learners typically have greater access to educational content that can be reviewed at an individualized preferred pace and reviewed multiple times to reinforce the knowledge and comprehension of the course material and concepts. Further beneficial elements of online education include having more widespread access to academic programs, rather than only those F2F programs available within limited geographical locations. Having access to a larger array of digital learning options provides access to more diverse populations, which results in higher education services being more inclusive and equitable.

Shortcomings of Online Education

Some of the top concerns/reservations of online education compared to traditional F2F learning include factors such as individual preparedness (such as self-motivation for

learners and technological savviness of faculty and wide-ranging levels self-discipline), decreased opportunities for socialization, reduced communication stream, and perceptions of digitized services being dehumanized and less personable. These issues were present prior to the pandemic and were highlighted at a larger scale after the pandemic came and there was a broad movement to learning in the online world.

The absence of physical interaction is another concern with online learning that can lead to less opportunities for socialization occurring in the college student's life. There is a strong social component embedded in environments of higher education institutions, which became much more apparent when people were forced to stay home during the quarantine period and isolated from others to minimize spreading of the highly contagious virus. The physical classroom setting is typically a more conducive atmosphere for students to meet other students with a higher potential of making friends, as opposed to in a fully online setting. According to a research study published in spring of 2023 at a Midwestern university, students indicated that meeting friends is a benefit to going to classes in person. "Social aspects associated with the collegiate learning experiences for traditional college students should still be considered when courses are delivered in an online and/or hybrid format" (Rist, 2023, p. 109). Opportunities for socialization, even within the higher education classroom realm, are especially important for most traditional college students.

In addition to less social interaction, another drawback of fully online courses for traditional-aged college students that was noted from survey results include less effective communication in which many students indicated a desire for increased in-person interactions with peers and professors (Ghazi-Saidi et al., 2020). A faculty member's teaching and communication style can affect each individual learner's ability to stay on top of the learning activities or fall behind schedule and perform at a lower academic level. Less direct communication can also lead to feelings of loneliness and/or a disconnection from the instructor and peers.

Another notable shortcoming of online course delivery for some students is a perception of feeling lost or less supported when it comes to fully learning and conceptualizing course content, especially if there is little or no synchronous time with the instructor. Poor performance and/or malfunctions in the technology required for online education can be a barrier to successful learning outcomes as well. At the individual level, the lack of a structured schedule can be another disadvantage of fully online courses for some students, especially those with lower levels of autonomy and self-motivation. A drawback of online education for some learners is self-motivation, particularly for those who may have underdeveloped self-discipline skills (Lozovoy & Zashchitina, 2019).

Disruptive Innovation: Dragging Higher Education Into the 4IR

Undisputedly, the first three stages of the Industrial Revolution transformed modern society in life-altering ways. Originating with the development of machinery in 1760s, then continually scaling up the efficiency of manufacturing goods through the discovery of various types of power (steam engine, and eventually combustion engine power and electricity), technology, and the factory system, the three stages of the Industrial Revolution enabled humans to produce a higher volume of output than was ever possible by hand (Britannica, 2022). This successfully resulted in economies of scale, increased profits/higher return on investment (ROI), a healthier economic balance between supply and demand levels, and ultimately expanded and diversified businesses/industries and the supply chain as we know it today. The transformations during the Industrial Revolution have altered the ways in which we live and work, making the leap from a traditional agricultural economy into a society that is dominated by commerce and mass production of goods (Xu et al., 2018).

The American academy has fundamentally remained the same for about half of the nineteenth century and the entire twentieth century. The foundation of the current (mainstream) educational system was reformed during the Industrial Revolution timeframe (from approximately 1860 to 1925) to fulfill learning and industrial needs of that time as society was transitioning to a manufacturing economy (Davidson, 2017). During the 1800s, the production of goods shifted from primarily handmade to machine made, which resulted in larger scale production and more efficient processes that allowed products to be sold at more affordable prices, etc. However, with the world changing so rapidly during the earlier years of the Industrial Revolution, and with the development of the assembly line, etc., there was an immense need for training to fill an educational gap for the circumstances of that time.

American higher education has been heavily influenced, and continues to be impacted, by the American Industrial Revolution. It is beneficial to study the history of the different phases of the Industrial Revolution and evaluate how the higher education industry is performing amid the current stage of the Industrial Revolution. Considering the effects that the COVID-19 global viral pandemic has had on adopting innovative practices at the most expeditious pace in the history of higher education, this is an opportune time for systemic reform to occur within the higher education industry in the era of the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR). Importantly, examining this topic can provide a better understanding, and help inform higher education stakeholders, of how COVID-19 pandemic effects are driving much-needed change, potentially "dragging" higher education institutions into the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR) and soon into the Fifth Industrial Revolution (5IR).

When reflecting on the early days of the COVID-19 emergency, it is nearly unfathomable how quickly change was implemented broadly across the nation and globe; not only did educational enterprises shift to online modalities, but they also made significant alterations to instructional practices, adjusted academic calendars, recreated assignments and assessments, entertained alternative grading approaches and more. "Faculty, staff, administrators, students, and students' families turned everything upside down and inside out in a matter of weeks" (Davidson, 2022, p. ix). This is concrete evidence that, despite this seemingly impossible prior to March of 2020, higher education institutions and their stakeholders are more than capable of change and innovation. "Now the question is, how much of what we changed will remain?" (Davidson, 2022, p. ix). With the connected nature of HEIs, there are endless possibilities and a multitude of opportunities available if leaders and stakeholders would work together to strategize and institute much-needed reform in the academy for the modern learners of our time amid the fourth and fifth industrial revolutionary timeframe.

The educational system as we know it is long overdue for another overhaul for our present time with it having been in place for a century-and-a-half. It needs to have a more contemporary design to not only accommodate the digital age but to embrace it and leverage technology in meaningful ways to improve the learning experience, to enhance teaching and learning outcomes, and to help present-day students thrive in the world in which they live today. "We need individuals and institutions to work together to rejuvenate an antiquated system for our accelerating times and to ensure that the solutions we craft address the real problems rather than just generating new ones" (Davidson, 2017, p. 248). Some stakeholders of educational institutions at various levels are starting to head in the direction of reshaping, redefining, and redesigning the educational infrastructure to work toward modernizing academic institutions and programs/courses and move forward by leveraging technological tools more and by creating and implementing innovative pedagogical approaches, such as the Learner-Centered Education (LCE) paradigm. Many advancements occurred practically overnight during the spring of 2020 out of necessity, instigated by the COVID-19 global viral pandemic. The more that these efforts are put into action, the more progress our society will make toward continual progress to work toward modernizing the educational system for our era and beyond.

Currently amid the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR), and quickly approaching the gateway into the Fifth Industrial Revolution (5IR), technological advances are continuously being made at lightning-fast paces that are "characterized by a fusion of technologies that is blurring the lines between the physical, digital, and biological spheres" (Xu et al., 2018, p. 91). There are more ways to communicate and further innovative opportunities than ever before in this current stage of the industrial revolution series. The Fourth Industrial Revolution concept was initially described by Klaus Schwab, who explained that it was uncertain exactly how the 4IR would unfold, but "one thing is clear: the response to it must be integrated and comprehensive, involving all stakeholders of the global polity, from the public and private sectors to academia and civil society" (Schwab, 2016, para. 1). The 4IR was also described as evolving at a faster pace and bringing with it more disruptive innovation than previous phases of the Industrial Revolution.

Although college courses were delivered in online formats long before 2020, it was a much lower percentage; a vast majority of professors lacked skills and experience with online instruction. According to a study published by Martin et al. (2019), six months prior to COVID-19 being declared as a worldwide pandemic, several HEIs used a readiness instrument to evaluate faculty readiness to instruct online; however, most of the instruments had not been systematically studied or tested through empirical observations. "An important finding from the study is that the competencies that faculty perceive as most important in all competency areas differ from the top competencies that faculty believe they can perform" (Martin et al., 2019, p. 111). Additional findings from the study suggested that instructors with little or no online teaching experience had diminished faith in their own competencies to provide educational services in a digital setting as compared to their more experienced colleagues with more than five years of experience. Most college and university instructors have not had formal education or formal training and mostly rely on their own encounters as a student and their own experiences teaching F2F courses (Martin et al., 2019). The occurrence of COVID-19 and what unfolded as educators had to quickly shift to ERT practices online is proof of how much more resilient and agile people are to change, especially when faced with extreme circumstances to act swiftly under high pressure and short timelines.

Despite the topic of online and blended education being a highly discussed topic even before the occurrence of the COVID-19 disruption, educators were not doing enough to keep up with learners' needs and expectations. Back in 2014, Jackson argued that the methods in which courses are delivered should change and evolve in alignment with students' familiarity and adaptations to technology advancements, and flexibility is the key to reaching students effectively. Jackson's points are even more relevant today. Considering the changing landscapes of higher education and the workplace, actively garnering the student stakeholder perspectives in how they take college courses is paramount in protecting and sustaining the higher education sector and preparing learners for the workforce.

Intentionally Redesigning the Academy for the 4IR and 5IR

There have been many speculations made about what the destiny of higher education institutions will be moving forward beyond the COVID-19 pandemic era. While there is a wealth of knowledge that can (and should) be learned and applied from the digital education alterations that were instituted broadly and reactionary during the pandemic, there are some common themes that emerged, as well as some conflicting information. With different colleges and universities having unique attributes and diverse demographics, intentionally designing pedagogies for learning for The Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR) and Fifth Industrial Revolution (5IR) is not a one size fits all solution. Instead, this is our big chance to further build upon the rock-solid foundation of higher education and intentionally realign higher education, by design.

Using a collective approach, and consistently seeking ongoing feedback from our learners, we can more effectively move higher education institutions in 4IR and into the 5IR. In addition, acknowledging the COVID-19 pandemic aftermath in our communities is not enough. With the education system being one of the major pillars of modern society (Lozovoy & Zashchitina, 2019), humanity is counting on HEIs to further help navigate through the many challenges that have been brought on by the pandemic. "Higher education can add momentum by renewing our commitment to academic freedom, institutional autonomy and engagement by students, faculty and staff, and by reemphasizing the role of higher education institutions as societal actors for the public good" (Bergan et al., 2021, p. 21). This is an opportunity, a call to action, for the higher education industry to collectively lead the positive change needed in the world to be more inclusive, equitable, and socially responsible.

As suggested by a national study conducted and reported in 2020, perceptions of online education among most traditional college-aged students were relatively negative or non-existent before the onset of the COVID-19 global pandemic (Means et al., 2020). The quantitative data collection process for this study took place in the spring of 2020 after the pandemic started. There were 1,008 survey respondents who were traditional college students enrolled in F2F courses and experienced the radical shift to online learning for the latter half of the semester. Research conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic suggests that a high percentage of college students desire a hybrid mix for most of their classes. The benefits of effective communication, as well as a more interactive social component, were noted from survey results regarding F2F class sessions in which many students indicated a desire for increased in-person interactions with peers and professors (Ghazi-Saidi et al., 2020).

According to recent research results from a quantitative study published by Wiley in 2024 with a sample size of over 2,500 learners across the continent of North America, a large percentage of today's college students (over 80%) are battling mental health issues, and most (over 50%) are also voicing strong preferences for a more hybrid courses. "The hybrid format offers students the flexibility that they want, while also allowing for more engagement and making it easier to learn the material" (Wiley, 2024, p. 7). According to this study, nearly half (47%) of college students like opportunities to work at their own pace, and about a quarter (23%) believe that a hybrid flexible educational model has a positive effect on their mental health.

The results of a national survey conducted in 2021, which included nearly 1,500 students, revealed that 68% of college students would like to take hybrid college courses that are delivered with a blend of online and F2F modes (McKenzie, 2021). Similarly, another empirical study, which included 351 undergraduate learners, found that prior to the pandemic, 41.2% reported being unhappy about online learning (Rist, 2023). Furthermore, students adjusted to online education as the pandemic continued, and faculty acclimated and improved as well; 18% of the respondents reported being happier

about digital learning as they gained more first-hand experiences with it. According to this data, some postsecondary learners have developed a more positive mindset regarding online delivery of college courses than they had before the pandemic started. The data for the study were collected throughout the year in 2021 and early in 2022, yielding a total of 339 college students; the findings revealed that 69.91% (237 respondents) desired hybrid course delivery as their top preference for taking college classes (Rist, 2023). More specifically, a popular hybrid format preference, as reported by the postsecondary learners who participated in this research, is for about half of college class sessions to be offered face-to-face (F2F) and the other half occurring on the computer in some capacity (asynchronous and/or synchronous format).

With the transition of COVID-19 shifting from a pandemic period into an endemic stage, higher education institutions are wise to consider continuous improvement opportunities for course design and delivery to implement effective strategies to best meet the ever-changing needs and preferences of college student stakeholders. "This generation of college students desire more flexibility, convenience, and choice regarding how their higher education services are delivered" (Rist, 2023, p. 112). According to Jones and Graham (2013), leveraging various technologies and a mix of learning methods can lead to a successful online class. Moving forward, it will be advantageous to ask for student feedback to continually improve the teaching and learning outcomes, to view students as important stakeholders of the institution, and to offer more flexibility, choice, and inclusive access to learners during their higher education journey. "Use of systems that integrate accessibility options is very much in line with the concepts and principles of UDL" (Dalton et al., 2019, p. 5). Adapting to our student stakeholders is a key factor in offering strong pedagogies using multiple platforms and providing additional resources to accommodate unique learning preferences.

A top theme that emerged from a study that was administered at a higher education institution in mid-2020 during the pandemic was an increased demand for more support in the future, which suggested "the need for academics to continue to take a pragmatic approach; the need for exemplars, demonstrations of best practice, and practical guidance on how to construct suitable teaching units that combine face-to-face and online delivery" (Goria, 2021). This is one action-research study that helped to reveal findings that would not only help inform and guide HEIs into the next phase of the pandemic, but which can also aid in the next evolution of higher education services into 4IR.

By using a combination of multiple-delivery modes, capitalizing on effective traditional methods, and utilizing emerging technologies, higher education institutions have the capability to increase flexibility and individualization, rebuilding higher learning through developing dynamic and sustainable strategies and purposefully designing more inclusive, interactive, and experiential courses. This motivational energy can be used to intentionally optimize course design and raise postsecondary pedagogies to higher levels than ever before in the 4IR and into the 5IR.

Methodology

This study was designed and executed using a quantitative approach with the following categorical variables comprising the independent variables: 1) students' self-reported ideal course delivery format, 2) students' perspectives of online education before, amid, and after the COVID-19 pandemic, and 3) demographic variables. The subjective well-being variables served as the dependent variables in this study, leveraging the validated scale Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS). The relationship between and among variables were examined.

Sample

The sample size of this quantitative study consisted of 926 survey respondents within the Generation Z population of traditional-aged undergraduate college students, and most (78%) were Business majors. Over two-thirds (69%) of the learners in this sample were upperclassmen (juniors and seniors). The sampling technique of convenience was used to recruit research participants on a voluntary basis. All participants who signed up for the study were enrolled in at least one Marketing course at a university in the midwestern region of the United States of America in 2023.

Quantitative Design and Data Collection Procedures

An online survey link was made available to traditional-aged college students on a digital research participation system. Undergraduate students enrolled in a marketing course could then voluntarily complete the survey in exchange for an opportunity to earn a small percentage of class credit in one of the participating courses. The Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS) research instrument was used as the positive psychological well-

being construct to measure happiness via four survey questions with indicator statements based on a seven-point Likert scale (Lyubomirsky & Lepper, 1999). The Likert scale response choices range from one to seven, with the first option of "one" indicating the lowest agreement/happiness level, the middle option of "four" representing a neutral score, and the last option of "seven" signifying the highest agreement/happiness level. The following Subjective Happiness questions were part of the survey:

- 1. In general, how happy of a person do you consider yourself?
- 2. Compared with most of your peers, how happy do you consider yourself?
- 3. Some people are generally very happy. They enjoy life regardless of what is going on, getting the most out of everything. To what extent does this characterization describe you?
- 4. Some people are generally not very happy. Although they are not depressed, they never seem as happy as they might be. To what extent does this characterization describe you?

Quantitative Data Analysis

In addition to general descriptive statistics, chi-square tests of independence and paired samples contingency tests were run using the jamovi statistical software program to understand the relationship between variables. Demographic and correlation analyses, as well as t-tests, were also performed in the statistics computer program.

Ideal-Post-COVID	Counts	% of Total	Cumulative %
1: Online Asynchronous	95	10.259 %	10.259 %
2: Online Synchronous	23	2.484 %	12.743 %
3: Hybrid (combination of online/F2F)	328	35.421 %	48.164 %
4: Hybrid Flexible (virtual and F2F)	232	25.054 %	73.218 %
5: F2F (100% in person classes)	240	25.918 %	99.136 %
6: Other	3	0.324 %	99.460 %
7: Unsure or prefer not to answer	5	0.540 %	100.000 %

Figure 1.

Frequencies of Post-COVID Ideal Course Delivery Format Independent Variable

Measure	12.7% prefer Online	60.5% prefer Hybrid	25.9.7% prefer F2F	0.3% prefer Other	0.5% were Unsure
SHS1					
Not happy	1.6%	4.97%	2.3%	0.1%	0%
Neutral	1.2%	5.62%	1.9%	0%	0.3%
Нарру	9.9%	49.9%	21.7%	0.2%	0.2%
Total: 100%	12.74%	60.48%	25.91%	0.3%	0.5%
<i>n</i> = 926					

Figure 2.

Paired Samples Contingency Tables Analysis for Subjective Happiness (SHS1) Dependent Variable and Ideal Course Delivery Format Independent Variable

Discussion of Results

A noteworthy consideration regarding the demographic descriptive statistics of this data set is that 78% of the learners were part of the College of Business, with 69% of the research participants being in their junior or senior year of college. The statistical results provide meaningful insights that confirm the first hypothesis that most traditional-aged college students from this data set prefer their courses to be instructed using a hybrid format. Specifically, the quantitative research results revealed that 61% of the learners in this sample of the population prefer to take college courses in a hybrid (or hybrid flexible) modality. The second most popular response was F2F, with 25.9% of the research participants indicating their ideal way of taking college courses is completely in person. The least ideal course delivery format reported was online synchronous (2.5%), followed by online asynchronous with only 10.3% of the respondents preferring that format. Table 3 (Appendix) depicts the data of how students reported their ideal way of taking postsecondary courses.

A paired samples contingency analysis was run using a statistical computer software program to understand the relationship between the subjective happiness and ideal course delivery variables. This analysis confirms the second hypothesis that hybrid course delivery format is indeed associated with higher levels of subjective well-being. Specifically, half (49.9%) of the total research participants who reported hybrid as their ideal course delivery mode (60.5%) are also happy individuals in general; this is the highest level of subjective happiness reported in the sample of the population. Less than 5% of those who prefer hybrid instruction self-reported being generally less happy individuals. The second happiest group at 21.7% reported F2F courses as their ideal way of taking college courses, with only 2.3% of the responses indicated that they are generally less happy in life. Table 4 (Appendix) provides the results of the paired samples contingency analysis displays more details regarding the association between the first subjective happiness scale variable (SHS1) and ideal course delivery categorical variable.

A chi-square test of independence (Independent Samples X2 Test of Association) was also run in the statistical software program to analyze the data between the ideal course delivery categorical variable and all four subjective happiness scale variables. There was a strong statistical significance between the SHS1 variable and the ideal course delivery variable, as well as between the SHS3 variable and the ideal course delivery variable, with the p-values significantly less than 0.05. There was also a statistically significant association between the SHS2 variable. There was not a statistically significant relationship found between the SHS4 variable and the ideal course delivery variable (p-value above 0.05), which is logical with the reversed nature of the question.

Renewed Perspectives Toward Online Education

After the COVID-19 pandemic started in spring of 2020, and the switch from predominantly F2F college courses to online happened, many students' perceptions began to shift as they gained experience with different course delivery modalities. The data from this research uncovers that only a quarter of the research participants had positive sentiments, with most college students (75%) reporting negative or neutral feelings, about the idea of taking postsecondary courses in the digital realm when they reflected on the timeframe before March of 2020.

More specifically, of the college students who participated in this research study, 44% reported that they were not happy about the idea of taking college classes on the computer in some capacity prior to the occurrence of the COVID-19 pandemic. Another 31% of the research participants were neutral on the topic, revealing that they were neither happy nor unhappy about it, or that they had not considered it at all in prepandemic times. The remaining 25% indicated that they were slightly, moderately, or very happy about the idea of taking postsecondary courses in the digital realm prior to March 2020 when the pandemic began.

When asked how they generally felt about online education (taking classes in some capacity on the computer, such as online/virtual/remote) in after the pandemic, there was a notable difference in perspectives, according to the empirical data of this quantitative study. The descriptive statistical results reveal that there was nearly an exact reversal in shifting perspectives, where only one-fourth (25%) of this sample of the population indicated not being very happy about online education and three-fourths (75%) reporting that they felt happy or neutral about taking college courses in the virtual realm after the pandemic abated and classroom instruction again became an option.

Shifting Preferences for Hybrid Course Delivery

As discussed above, the results of this study suggest that there has been a shift in how Generation Z college students perceive online education, according to this research, and changes reported by most of the students regarding how they feel about online education after the pandemic and after having first-hand experiences with taking classes on the computer. A large body of research exists in the literature regarding a multitude of benefits and drawbacks for various forms of course delivery. Modern research is increasingly suggesting that most Gen Z students are shifting their preferences to desiring their higher education classes to be instructed in a hybrid/HyFlex format, no longer preferring traditional 100% in-person course delivery in college; however, many do recognize and appreciate various benefits that are derived from F2F class sessions. Similarly, today's traditional college students enjoy the convenience, flexibility, and choice offered by online courses, despite some limitations of online education. Therefore, it is logical that newer research is revealing that a growing number of higher education learners across the globe desire a healthy blend of the two.

Recommendations and Conclusion

Future Research

It is recommended that further empirical research be conducted in the future, preferably with larger samples of the population, to understand the rapidly changing landscape of higher education and how to best meet the needs of current and future college students. In addition to using quantitative methods, deeper exploration leveraging qualitative and/or mixed methods would be valuable to combine analytical rigor with rich descriptions to collect more specific information and better grasp the hybrid learning experience from the student perspective. It would be advantageous for this research to be repeated on a wider range of the various micro demographics of the larger college student population, such as to include more first-year and second-year traditional-aged college students, as well as non-traditional students and graduate students.

Conclusion

The declaration of the COVID-19 global viral pandemic catalyzed change worldwide and revolutionized educational course delivery on an amplified scale across the globe. "Lessons learned by institutions and student experiences of remote delivery during the pandemic will shape students' future expectations of learning, teaching and assessments, emphasizing the need for universities to focus on their unique selling points in a competitive market" (Bashir et al., 2021, p. 2). Higher education stakeholders and policy makers should take proactive measures to not simply react to the past and present challenges from the pandemic crisis, but moreover to be intentional with addressing current and future needs.

Students are valuable stakeholders in the higher education sector, and their feedback should be garnered to understand their preferences regarding how academic courses are delivered. The results from this research align with other recent research, suggesting that over half of today's college students are voicing strong preferences for more courses in hybrid format that offers greater flexibility, allows for active engagement, provides greater access to resources, and increases student satisfaction (Krisna, 2024; Rist, 2023; Wiley, 2024). Being open to listening to the learners that HEIs serve is vital to maintaining healthy enrollment numbers, increasing retention rates, creating competitive advantages, cultivating more dynamic learning spaces, and providing flexibility and options to best serve learners of higher education.

References

- Aristovnik, A., Keržič, D., Ravšelj, D., Tomaževič, N., & Umek, L. (2020). Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on life of higher education students: A global perspective. *Sustainability*, 12(20), 8438. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208438</u>
- Bashir, A., Bashir, S., Rana, K., Lambert, P., & Vernallis, A. (2021). Post-COVID-19
 Adaptations; the Shifts Towards Online Learning, Hybrid Course Delivery and the
 Implications for Biosciences Courses in the Higher Education Setting. *Frontiers in Education*, 6. <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/feduc.2021.711619</u>
- Bloom, J. L., Hutson, B. L., He, Y., & Konkle, E. (2013). Appreciative education. *New Directions for Student Services*, 2013(143), 5–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.20055</u>
- Brülde, B. (2007). Happiness theories of the good life. Journal of Happiness Studies, 8, 15-49.
- CAST. (2021). Universal Design for Learning Guidelines. Retrieved from https://udlguidelines.cast.org/
- Cooker, L., Cotton, T., & Toft, H. (2022). *Transforming teaching: Global responses to teaching under the COVID-19 pandemic*. Routledge.
- Das, K. V., Jones-Harrell, C., Fan, Y., Ramaswami, A., Orlove, B., & Botchwey, N. (2020).
 Understanding subjective well-being: perspectives from psychology and public health.
 Public Health Reviews, 41(1), 1-32.
- Durayappah, A. (2011). The 3P model: A general theory of subjective well-being. *Journal of Happiness Studies, 12*, 681-716.
- Ekelman, F., & Kantor, J. (2023). *Thrive with a Hybrid Workplace: Step-by-step Guidance from the Experts*. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Goodenow C. (1993). The psychological sense of school membership among adolescents: Scale development and educational correlates. *Psychology in the Schools, 30*(1), 79-90. <u>http://doi:10.1002/1520-6807</u>
- Gracyalny, J. R., & Hurtienne, L. E. (2023). The perceived effect of learner-centered pedagogy in secondary active learning spaces and impact on student engagement. *Journal of Learning Spaces, 12*(1).
- Gratton, L. (2022). *Redesigning work: How to transform your organization and make hybrid work for everyone*. MIT Press.
- Haidt, J. (2006). *The happiness hypothesis: Finding modern truth in ancient wisdom*. Basic books.
- Harrison, L. M., & Mather, P. C. (2020). Enlightened in loco parentis: A model for addressing the college student mental health crisis. In *Improving international perspectives on humanizing higher education* (pp. 45-58). Emerald Publishing Limited. <u>https://doi-org.proxy.library.ohio.edu/10.1108/S2055-36412020000027005</u>
- Healthy Minds Network (2023). Healthy Minds Study among Colleges and Universities, 2022-2023. Healthy Minds Network, University of Michigan, University of California Los
 Angeles, Boston University, and Wayne State University.
 https://healthymindsnetwork.org/research/data-for-researchers

- Imran, R., Fatima, A., Elbayoumi Salem, I., & Allil, K. (2023). Teaching and learning delivery modes in higher education: Looking back to move forward post-COVID-19 era. *The International Journal of Management Education*, 21(2), 100805. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijme.2023.100805
- Jackson, S. (2014). Student reflections on multimodal course content delivery. *Reference Services Review*, 42(3), 467–483. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/RSR-05-2014-0011</u>
- Kolb, D. A., Boyatzis, R. E., & Mainemelis, C. (2014). Experiential learning theory: Previous research and new directions. In *Perspectives on thinking, learning, and cognitive styles* (pp. 227-247). Routledge.
- Krisna, A. E. (2024). Students response to hybrid learning in higher education. *Jurnal Yudistira: Publikasi Riset Ilmu Pendidikan dan Bahasa*, 2(2), 187-198.
- Lyubomirsky, S., & Lepper, H. S. (1999). A measure of subjective happiness: Preliminary reliability and construct validation. *Social indicators research*, *46*(2), 137-155.
- Mather, P. C. (2010). Positive psychology and student affairs practice: A framework of possibility. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 47(2), 157–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.6019</u>
- Müller, C., & Mildenberger, T. (2021). Facilitating flexible learning by replacing classroom time with an online learning environment: A systematic review of blended learning in higher education. *Educational Research Review*, 34, 100394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2021.100394</u>

- Parducci, A. (1984). Value Judgments: Toward a relational theory of happiness. In J. R. Eiser (Ed.), *Attitudinal Judgment* (pp. 3–21). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-8251-5_1</u>
- Patel-Junankar, D. (2017). Learner-centered pedagogy: Teaching and learning in the 21st century. The Health Professions Educator. Springer Publishing Company. https://connect.springerpub.com/content/book/978-0-8261-7718-6/part/part01/chapter/ch01
- Prasath, P. R., Mather, P. C., Bhat, C. S., & James, J. K. (2021). University student well-being during COVID-19: The role of psychological capital and coping strategies. *Professional Counselor*, 11(1), 46-60. <u>https://doi.org/10.15241/prp.11.1.46</u>
- Reigeluth, C. M., Beatty, B. J., & Myers, R. D. (Eds.). (2016). Instructional-design theories and models, Volume IV: The learner-centered paradigm of education. Routledge.
- Rist, S. B. (2023.). COVID-19 impacts on course delivery and student financial wellness in higher education. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, *43*, 102-115.
- Rovai, A. P., & Jordan, H. M. (2004). Blended learning and sense of community: A comparative analysis with traditional and fully online graduate courses. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 5(2), 1-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v5i2.192</u>

Schwab, K. (2016, January 14). *The Fourth Industrial Revolution: What It Means and how to respond*. World Economic Forum. <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/01/the-fourth-industrial-revolution-what-it-means-and-how-to-</u>

respond/#:~:text=We%20do%20not%20yet%20know,to%20academia%20and%20civil%20 society.

- Scott, S. S., Mcguire, J. M., & Shaw, S. F. (2003). Universal Design for Instruction: A new paradigm for adult instruction in postsecondary education. *Remedial and Special Education*, 24(6), 369–379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/07419325030240060801</u>
- Seligman, M (2010). Flourish: Positive psychology and positive interventions. *The Tanner lectures on human values*, 31(4), 1-56.
- Seligman, M. E. (2011). Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and well-being. Simon and Schuster.
- Weritz, P., Matute, J., Braojos, J., & Kane, J. (2022). How much digital is too much? A study on employees' hybrid workplace preferences.
- Whenham, T. (2021, August 8). What is HYFLEX teaching and learning and how to set up for Success. Nureva Inc. Retrieved from https://www.nureva.com/blog/education/what-is-hyflex-teaching-and-learning-and-how-to-setup-for-success
- Wiley. (2024, February 27). *Report: The Student Mental Health Landscape*. John Wiley & Sons. https://www.wiley.com/en-us/network/trending-stories/the-student-mental-health-landscape
- Xu, Y., Gibson, D., Pandey, T., Jiang, Y., & Olsoe, B. (2021). The lived experiences of Chinese international college students and scholars during the initial COVID-19 quarantine period in the United States. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, 43(4), 534–552. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-021-09446-w
- Young, S., & Bruce, M. A. (2020). Student and faculty satisfaction: Can distance course delivery measure up to face-to-face courses?. *Educational Research: Theory and Practice*, 31(3), 36-48.

Appendix

Table 3. Results of the Chi-square Test of Independence between the SHS1 and Ideal Course Format variables

Contingency Tables / Independent Samples X² Test of Association

Ideal-Post-COVID								
SHS1	1: ONL-A	2: ONL- S	3: Hybrid	4: HyFlex	5: F2F	6: Other	7: Unsure	Total
1: Not a very happy person	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	3
2: Moderately unhappy	4	0	3	4	8	1	0	20
3: Slightly unhappy	9	1	21	17	12	0	0	60
4: Neutral	6	5	31	21	18	0	3	84
5: Slightly happy	21	6	67	34	37	0	2	167
6: Moderately happy	41	10	172	134	119	2	0	478
7: A very happy person	13	1	34	21	45	0	0	114
Total	95	23	328	232	240	3	5	926

χ^2 Tests

	Value	Df	р
χ^2	72.774	36	0.00028
Ν	926		

Table 4. Paired Samples t Test Results for SHS1 and Online/Hybrid Education Sentiments

Paired Samples T-Test

			Statistic	Df	р	Mean difference	SE differe nce
	Three-						
SH	Online	Student's t	15 922	025.00	< 00001	0.99	0.0630
S1	Post-		13.835	925.00	<.00001	784	22
	COVID						

Note. $H_a \ \mu$ Measure 1 - Measure 2 $\neq 0$

Descriptives

	Ν	Mean	Median	SD	SE
СUS1	026	5.464	6.000	1.179	0.0387
51151	920	4	0	2	52
Three-					
Online	026	4.466	5.000	1.604	0.0527
Post-	720	5	0	9	40
COVID					

Table 5. One-Sample t Test Results for Online Education Sentiments

Sentiments of Online Education		M	df
Online Pre-COVID (1)	Student's t	3.54	925
Online Amid-COVID (2)	Student's t	4.21	925
Online Post-COVID (3)	Student's t	4.47	925
* <i>p</i> < .00001	(n=926)

Chapter 3 (Article 2): Experiential Pedagogies and College Student Well-Being in Marketing Education with Lasting Effects on Work Modalities

Abstract

Purpose

The purpose of this study is to explore well-being levels and work modality perspectives of Generation Z traditional-aged college students, which may affect future workforce preparedness.

Design/Methodology

A quantitative study was conducted with 926 research participants. Each survey respondent was enrolled in at least one university-level marketing course when the data was collected.

Key Findings

Students who engage in positivity practices report lower occurrences of stress and are happier. Hybrid is the most popular course format among college students. A positive association exists between the hybrid format and higher subjective happiness levels.

Originality

Results from this quantitative study share new contributions to the higher education literature that shed light on progressive pedagogical practices and student wellbeing that can enhance teaching and learning outcomes, based on experiential learning and preparation for the modern workplace.

Keywords

Well-being, Hybrid, Experiential learning, Adaptability, Positivity Practices, Stress, Workforce preparedness

The Z-Shift

The COVID-19 pandemic not only sparked change on a global scale regarding how courses are delivered overall, but recent research also suggests that it has begun to shift a large majority of college students' preferences and expectations for how they desire higher education to be offered. "Reflecting back and looking to the future, it appears the nature of learning and teaching is starting to shift" (Cooker et al., 2022, p. xi). The role of higher education is fundamentally critical in our world, as are the opportunities and call to action to evolve the academy. We may not be able to solve a massive systemic problem overnight; however, we can work to make strides toward improving and redesigning the higher education system to better align with modern times for a more hopeful and flexible future.

Further empirical research will continue to help educators and leaders of higher learning institutions to better understand the rapidly changing landscape of higher education and how to best meet the needs of modern society and current and future college students. According to recent post-pandemic research studies, the findings have already started suggesting that most Gen Z students have shifted their preferences for college classes to be instructed in a hybrid format. Many of today's postsecondary learners enjoy the convenience, flexibility, and choice offered by online courses, despite some limitations of online education; at the same time, many traditional-aged college students appreciate the various benefits that are derived from some face-to-face (F2F) interactions during in-person class sessions. Therefore, it is logical that newer research results show that a growing number of higher education learners across the globe desire a healthy blend of the two. In an effort to develop a more contemporary and sustainable model, higher education stakeholders and leaders should continually reflect inward and backward to learn from the experiences and trends that occurred after the COVID-19 global pandemic began to make future improvements. This includes reevaluating the ways in which college courses are delivered and how learners can be best supported and prepared for the workforce, and ultimately contribute effectively to society at large. "The new education must prepare our students to thrive in a world of flux, to be ready no matter what comes next" (Davidson, 2017, p. 255). College students are important stakeholders in higher education and should be provided with a platform to express their voices and preferences to help shape higher education's future.

A Surge in Hybrid Work Experiences

The onset of the COVID-19 global viral pandemic served as a catalyst for expanding ways in which people work, including changes in the workplace and the ways in which learners of higher education acquire knowledge and skills. This rapid change took place on a large scale in March of 2020 around the world out of necessity after the COVID-19 pandemic began. Lockdown mandates were enacted to reduce the spread of the highly contagious and dangerous virus; this included people in the workforce altering how and where they worked to maintain business continuity, as well as educators converting traditional face-to-face (F2F) courses to digital learning spaces to maintain academic continuity. Nearly all in-person courses worldwide had to be shifted to online formats in spring of 2020. This monumental undertaking was eye-opening for the higher education community and the business world, and it coerced those who had previously resisted change to become more innovative, learn new skills, and adapt to modern times. There was exponential growth in the number of people who shifted to virtual and hybrid work modalities worldwide.

A Surge in Mental Health Challenges

Data around heightened patterns of mental wellness difficulties is being observed, captured through research, synthesized, and published in the literature showing even more alarming rates than research revealed before the pandemic began (Colby, 2024). Recent research findings suggest that there is a mix of factors that affect overall wellbeing, and that college students have been struggling mightily with mental health issues more than ever before, in the post-pandemic era. "This is having a direct impact on their educational challenges and preferences, with an increased need for hybrid methods of learning" (Wiley, 2024, p. 3). Research has linked positivity practices with lower stress levels, which is also linked to improved overall health and quality of life. Higher levels of stress are shown to increase inflammation in the body; stress is linked with higher rates of mental health challenges (e.g., depression) and inflammation is associated with increased physical health issues such as chronic illnesses (e.g., autoimmune diseases, cardiovascular disease, upper respiratory infections, etc.) (Cohen et al., 2012). "Psychological stress occurs when an individual perceives that environmental demands tax or exceed his or her adaptive capacity" (Cohen et al., 2007). Depression is associated with stressful life occurrences, and stress in general has been shown to be a predictor of depression (Cohen et al., 2007).

In a recent study conducted during the COVID-19 global viral pandemic, a group of researchers set out to assess the relationship between positivity attitudes and stress, as well as other factors such as anxiety and depression, among over two thousand university students (Ocal et al., 2022). They found that "the risk of showing stress symptoms increases as the positivity attitude decreases" (p. 1578). Furthermore, research results from a 6-week Positivity Study completed in 2019 suggest that when individuals incorporate positivity practices (i.e., yoga, positive visualizations, expressions of gratitude) into their lives regularly, life satisfaction levels increase and physical health (blood sugar levels and markers of cardiovascular inflammation) improves (Lord et al., 2019).

With Great Adversity Comes Great Value-Creation Opportunity

The Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) caused by the SARS-CoV-2 virus brought with it great adversity on a multitude of levels that people and organizations have had to cope with and are still learning how to overcome. The countless challenges, ranging from health issues to heartbreak and loss to economic hardships, etc., that were caused by the pandemic disruptions have resulted in implications and issues that modern society will likely continue to grapple with for years to come. By acknowledging and understanding the evolving landscape of work in this post-pandemic times, there may be a potential silver lining amid the swelling cloud of great adversity. With a cultural shift in demand for better work-life balance happening on a broad scale (national and global level), it is important for the leaders of the collective higher education system to recognize that we are amidst a great value-creation opportunity for the higher education sector and for society at large. A huge social responsibility of higher education is workforce preparedness, and now learning how to operate well in flexible environments is part of that responsibility. Leaders in industry are redefining and sharing missioncritical values and designing successful hybrid cultures with intentionality; a key component to building and implementing effective hybrid structures is to not only offer people flexibility, but also to help individuals feel connected and aligned with the organization's vision and culture (Ekelman & Kantor, 2023). By learning how to work differently, embracing agility and adaptability, and being intentional about rebalancing lives by working smarter and better, the quality of lives for the holistic individual can be improved, and the trickle-effect would undoubtedly have positive ramifications for organizations and our broader society.

Furthermore, in higher education it is vital that we listen to the students we serve to maintain healthy enrollment numbers, increase retention rates, create competitive advantages, cultivate more dynamic learning spaces, and provide flexibility and options to best serve our students and society. "To revolutionize the university, we don't just need a model; we need a movement" (Davidson, 2017, p. 13). College and university stakeholders and policy makers must take proactive measures to not simply react to the past and present challenges that we have been thrusted into from the pandemic crisis, but moreover to proactively address current and future needs. This is a great opportunity to create value and intentionally redesign higher education for the era of the fourth and fifth stages of the Industrial Revolution.

Defining Instructional Delivery Formats

The face-to-face (F2F) format refers to the traditional course delivery method where students attend all scheduled class sessions in person, in a designated physical space (i.e., a classroom). Online education takes place fully on the computer, in some capacity, with courses typically offered in one of two ways: synchronous or asynchronous. Synchronous online courses are designed and delivered to occur online with the students and instructor interacting in real time on the internet via a virtual web conferencing platform (e.g., Zoom, Microsoft Teams) during designated, predetermined times. Online synchronous courses can offer opportunities for increased student engagement, when compared to asynchronous courses, because the students and instructor can engage in live, just-in-time conversations by talking with one another (through the microphone and chat functions) and seeing each other (when participants turn on their cameras); therefore, synchronous class sessions can be more like in-person class sessions than asynchronous delivery. "Student engagement increases student satisfaction, enhances student motivation to learn, reduces the sense of isolation, and improves student performance in online courses" (Martin & Bolliger, 2018, p. 205). The delivery of asynchronous courses is when all classes are online and not at the same time. In the asynchronous online format, the instructor usually assigns work for students to complete on the computer at their own pace so that the instructor and the students engage with the course content at different times and from different locations.

Hybrid learning is a course delivery method that combines ideal elements of online learning with the best components of traditional F2F learning to provide

educational content. "Hybrid refers to teaching that is roughly balanced between its two formats (think 50/50)" (Mumu & Chowdhury, 2023, p. 2). There are ample opportunities, using various combinations, for educators to blend the content delivery modalities to achieve a healthy balance that works best for their courses and the specific students they serve in each class. According to the results of a recent study conducted by Ma & Lee (2021), students who participated in hybrid learning were more engaged, confident, and satisfied versus those who received the course content fully online. The hybrid learning model, especially when well-designed with the intentions of enhancing learning and teaching outcomes in the course, can be a valuable course delivery strategy to engage learners more effectively by appealing to a wider range of learning preferences, increasing inclusivity and equity, cultivating community, and encouraging thoughtful knowledge acquisition and synthesis.

Significance of the Research

There are new ways of working and schooling now that we are in the fourth stage of the Industrial Revolution, and as society begins moving into the fifth phase of the Industrial Revolution. In addition to technological advancements being made in society through the evolution of the Industrial Revolution, the progress of hybrid education has been expedited especially in the recent few years from the COVID-19 pandemic period when there was a substantial surge in people working and learning in hybrid modalities. This resulted in a collective societal shift as people experienced working remotely and in hybrid formats, and therefore started thinking differently as many viewpoints shifted on the topic. In addition, with positive mindsets and positivity practices being shown to reduce stress levels and bolster overall health and quality of life, the topic of well-being is important to consider for college students during a pivotal time in their lives when they are entering adulthood and establishing their independence. "People who have the most positive emotion, the most engagement, and the most meaning in life are the happiest, and they have the most life satisfaction" (Seligman, 2011, p. 15). Individuals have a higher likelihood of preventing unhealthy levels of anxiety and depression when they are filled with higher levels of positive emotion and maintain healthy levels of subjective happiness. This is a key factor for many students to adjust socially and succeed academically.

Although similar research has been conducted prior to COVID-19, there is less research in the literature on this topic since March of 2020. This is an especially timely topic due to the mental health crisis elevating drastically in the past few years, and it is helpful to examine the relationships between the variables with so many changes occurring in higher education and overall society since the COVID-19 pandemic began.

Research Questions

- 1. How do stress levels and positivity practices relate to subjective happiness?
- 2. How do learners of higher education institutions prefer to take classes? How do experiences with hybrid work structures in college compare with settings in the workforce?

Hypothesis

1. College students who engage in positivity practices will report lower occurrences of stress and higher subjective happiness levels.

Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature

This study leverages elements from the following models/theoretical frameworks: Appreciative Education, Positive Psychology, the Well-Being Theory, PERMA, and Haidt's Happiness Hypothesis.

Appreciative Education

Appreciative Education (AE) is a theoretical framework that can be applied to educational practices with the goal of improving effectiveness at both the individual and institutional levels. AE considers what resources and assets are already present in individuals and organizations, and then seeks out possible solutions to leverage good out of what is already available by providing guidance to professionals to help students as best as possible and to keep the best interest of students as a top priority.

Positive Psychology

The field of Positive Psychology is valuable to help bring to light human and institutional strengths and potential, as well as how people can live more meaningfully and foster more positive mindsets (Bloom et al., 2013). Positive Psychology compliments traditional Psychology and can result in opportunities for humans to lead higher quality lives and increase their well-being (happiness) levels. It highlights possibilities and potential, rather than shortcomings, to bring out the best in people and organizations to foster thriving in human beings and institutions.

The Well-Being Theory (WBT) and the PERMA Model

The PERMA model is part of Seligman's Well-Being Theory (2011) and consists of the following measurable elements: positive emotion (P), engagement (E), relationships (R), meaning (M), and accomplishment (A). These individual elements of PERMA work in conjunction to form a hierarchical structure in the multidimensional Well-Being Theory (WBT) that can serve as an indicator of how groups and organizations may flourish (Coffey et al., 2016). Individuals who flourish through the five pillars of PERMA (displaying positive emotions, being actively engaged, maintaining positive relationships, achieving meaning and purpose in life, and having goals and working toward achievements/accomplishments) are more likely to reach higher levels of positivity in their everyday life and thus experience an optimal level of happiness/well-being than those with negative mindsets.

When elements of PERMA are implemented, more "human flourishing" can be experienced (Seligman, 2011). Therefore, higher education institutions can foster wealthier, healthier, happier environments with less stress/anxiety/depression. Moreover, students, faculty and staff can experience more positive emotions, more active engagement with each other and content being taught and learned, better relationships with one another and among groups, more meaning and purpose in life and in the learning process, and more positive accomplishments.

Haidt's Happiness Hypothesis

Haidt (2006) asserts that humans' brains are adaptable to changing conditions to a certain degree, but not so sensitive to changes at absolute levels. When discussing the

pursuit of happiness, Haidt addresses various types of conditions, introduces the "Happiness Formula," and emphasizes the importance of finding flow and maintaining it to increase and sustain happiness levels. Although there are some things that cannot be changed (e.g., external conditions like race, age, etc.), there are many conditions and voluntary activities described in the Happiness Formula that can be changed (e.g., marital status, geographical location of residence, meditation, exercising, vacationing, learning new skills, etc.). The keys to finding and sustaining flow that Haidt reveals are embedded in the Positive Psychology framework, especially elements pertaining to positive emotion and engagement (finding something that one is interested in, challenged by, and engaged positively in), as well as leveraging strengths to meet the challenge and find meaning and purpose in the results.

Subjective Happiness/Well-being

For the purposes of this study, subjective wellbeing and subjective happiness are used interchangeably. "Happiness, therefore, according to the positive psychology movement, includes a deep experience of well-being, vitality, and meaningfulness" (Mather, 2010, p. 160). Subjective happiness is a subjective evaluation of whether someone is a happy person overall or if the individual is generally unhappy (Lyubomirsky & Lepper,1999). The process of measuring overall subjective happiness/well-being in individuals relies heavily on self-reporting.

Well-being levels and the process of learning are closely connected. Learning is enhanced amid positive learning spaces, and learning can cultivate higher levels of wellbeing and happiness. "The well-being movement emerged at least in part from a focus on problems, barriers to student success and institutional health" (Colby, 2020, p. 22). It has been proven that when positive psychology techniques have been taught in educational institutions, depression and anxiety rates are greatly reduced.

Learner-Centered Education (LCE)

The Learner-Centered Education (LCE) model helps educators shift the focus from teacher-centered to a learner-centered instructional approach. In the LCE paradigm, there is a dual focus on individuals as learners and how the learning occurs, as well as on instructional methods that yield the best results and most effective learning, motivation, and academic achievement (Reigeluth et al., 2016). The LCE model emphasizes the students' learning journey and sets the stage to prioritize further active learning methods to better engage students and encourage collaboration between learners and educators, as well as among learners in each classroom environment. More educators are starting to realize that making the shift from teaching-centered to learner-centered instruction encourages more creative thinking regarding new ways to facilitate education in more interactive ways. "The notion of engaging students in learning and educating them to be critical thinkers requires a shift in pedagogy from the teacher being at the center of the classroom to the learner being at the center" (Patel-Junankar, 2017, p. 5). The learnercentric approach benefits students because each learner has their own unique set of learning preferences, as well as different experiences with their own learning journey.

Experiential Learning Theory (ELT)

The concept of experiential learning refers to learning and doing, inside and/or outside of the classroom, in dynamic and engaging ways with real-world implications.

Learning in this way encourages acquiring and applying knowledge with higher order thinking and reflection, and it typically results in students being more invested in the learning process. "For a learner to engage fully in the learning cycle, a space must be provided to engage in the four modes of the cycle—feeling, reflection, thinking, and action" (Kolb & Kolb, 2013, p. 20). The Experiential Learning Theory (ELT) is a model that offers a holistic approach to the process of how adult learners acquire and apply new knowledge through experiences and according to their learning preferences (Kolb et al., 2014). This approach to learning underscores the key function of experiences in the process of acquiring knowledge and developing skills.

In the literature, specific characteristics of experiential learning are described as requiring the presence of certain elements. For example, learners need to take on the role of actively engaged participants with exposure to novel experiences (Morris, 2020). Furthermore, the experiential learning process is designed to align with real-world situations, through investigation and knowledge acquisition, with real-world implications. Varying levels of risk are present with a reflection process involving critical thinking to reinforce concepts and result in meaningful insights gained. Essentially, all learning happens through experience (Dewey, 1938). Direct experiences and thoughtful reflection optimize teaching and learning outcomes.

Key Benefits of Hybrid Learning Environments From the Student Perspective

Recent research suggests that the hybrid modality is viewed as the ideal package for today's Generation Z college students. Most students enrolled in institutions of higher learning are in favor of hybrid instructional methods due to the effectiveness, inclusiveness, and efficiencies that hybrid courses bring into the higher education landscape through merging the greatest benefits of each to best serve the students and prepare them for the workforce.

When hybrid learning methods are incorporated into the college curriculum, there are many benefits that allow students to have their cake and eat it too. Students who are engaged in hybrid course formats gain the increased flexibility that they crave, and they can also reap the social perks that they desire. Markedly, some of the extrinsic motivational factors that students appreciate about having some class sessions F2F include having an opportunity to establish a stronger rapport with the professor, to feel more comfortable asking questions during or after in-person class sessions, and to interact with peers. "The pedagogy of hybrid learning relates to different media serving to present learning content, excellent availability of online content, well-executed interactions of teacher-student, student-student, and student-teaching content, and above all, the availability and adoption of learning materials to the students" (Mumu & Chowdhury, 2023, p. 2). Mumu and Chowdhury (2023) further explain that, by offering hybrid learning opportunities, there is an increased chance of students experiencing a stronger sense of community, which creates a positive effect on the learning process that leads to a greater likelihood of academic success.

Trends in How People Work and School

There have been numerous types of work and instructional formats developed and implemented in the workforce and in higher education since the turn of the century; however, most organizations operated under traditional ways of working and going to school. For example, most traditional-aged college students attending traditional fouryear institutions of higher learning still took most or all their classes in the traditional F2F delivery mode. Research is beginning to reveal that, with increased levels of experience taking courses and working in different ways, people are recognizing the possibilities and benefits that can be achieved when hybrid modalities are applied in both physical and digital workspaces. For example, most learners became aware of and gained first-hand exposure to a myriad of learning spaces available after the COVID-19 pandemic began. This was a major turning point for learners of higher education institutions as they experienced various pedagogical formats in new ways and became cognizant of expanded opportunities that come along with blended work environments. Updated empirical research on this topic will help to better understand the current landscape and shifting student perspectives and preferences; it can also inform strategy development and techniques on effectively intertwining the most student-centric elements of each course delivery mode to stimulate and enhance teaching and learning outcomes in the Fourth Industrial Revolution (4IR). This shift is likely to continue to shape the evolving landscape of the workforce too.

Early COVID-19 Effects on College Students Studying in the U.S.

Many HEIs across the United States were officially on spring break when the pandemic was declared, and institutional leaders and educators initially wrestled with how to maintain academic continuity by shifting vast numbers of in-person courses to the online academic environment. Understandably, many educators were caught off-guard, overwhelmed, and not prepared for instructing in the digital realm when the pandemic disruption occurred (Goria, 2021). There was a very short window of time that faculty had to switch F2F courses to the online environment, which affected students in different ways.

Triggered by COVID-19, the emergency remote teaching method became known as ERT and is distinct from intentional online education. ERT is transient in nature with the main goal being educational continuity to respond to a crisis and avert an unanticipated disruption in courses delivered. According to Hodges, et al. (2020), ERT is a temporary shift of course delivery to an alternative delivery mode due to emergency situations as opposed to being experiences that are intentionally planned from the beginning. Although traditional F2F classes were tossed into a state of upheaval across the globe, learning was less disrupted due to the following major factors.

To begin with, modern technological infrastructure was already in place and being used, such as learning management systems (LMS) and web conferencing solutions. Therefore, having access to contemporary technology offered robust options when it came time to make the sudden switch from physical classrooms to virtual/remote and/or asynchronous digital classrooms. The circumstances would have been very different if this plague shocked our society even just a few decades before the current timeframe when technological platforms were much less developed.

Secondly, the global health crisis prompted inadvertent mass coercion of faculty and students to shift to the digital realm, more fully utilizing synchronous and asynchronous platforms than ever before, which enabled educational continuity and simultaneously imposed new learning challenges and opportunities through this disruptive innovation. By heavily relying on various technologies, educators and learners were able to see, communicate, and interact with each other without posing health risks and increasing the community spread of the highly infectious coronavirus disease.

When the state of emergency began, it was quickly realized by leadership at most higher education institutions that pivoting classes from physical classrooms to online modalities would be daunting for educators, especially considering the swift turnaround that was required to maintain academic continuity. Though it was uncertain how long the pandemic would endure, leadership at most higher education institutions remained realistic overall and made clear that the need to respond urgently to the unprecedented situation had an emphasis on timely progress over perfection as the primary short-term goal. The outcome was continual learning through disruptive innovation after education professionals reacted and applied ERT methods to complete the Spring Semester in 2020.

Much can be gained through thoughtful reflection and review of lessons that were learned from the big shift to online/remote learning during the COVID-19 pandemic period. Notably, the pandemic effects have been felt by students, faculty, and staff at colleges and universities across the country and globe, which were especially amplified for college students. "As a group, college students seem to experience more challenges during the pandemic due to the unique transition time from being at home to being independent individuals away from home" (Xu et al., 2021). In the United States, many campus jobs were paused, creating another layer of hardship for students with a lack of money to buy essentials such as food. Many campuses closed and asked students to leave. These measures, in addition to lack of timely communication, triggered higher levels of stress, confusion, and fear for college students already amid an unnerving and unprecedented time.

There was also a broad range of technological factors that affected students differently, such as internet availability and if or how internet (and course content) may be accessible at their permanent residence. This was the case for American students, as well as international students. Some of the international students who were studying in the United States and able to travel back to their home countries were told they would be able to maintain academic continuity by continuing their classes from the internet, then later discovered that they could not apply for practical training from abroad because they had to be physically in the United States at that point due to the existing guidance and regulations in place. However, they were not physically able to get back to the USA, and this generated a lot more anxiety and uncertainty about how to proceed.

Ongoing COVID-19 Effects as the Pandemic Persisted

As the COVID-19 pandemic persisted and many courses continued being delivered in an online or hybrid capacity, numerous realizations were brought to life from the students' vantage point. College students began to realize and express various benefits and drawbacks from their first-hand experiences between taking higher education courses on the computer with an online format (i.e., online synchronous, online asynchronous, and/or blended) versus face-to-face in a classroom. Some educators began collecting data to understand how the shift to online education affected learners and how it might provide opportunities and guidance into the future. New desires were being shaped as the pandemic endured and more diverse experiences were gained by college students in how their education services were being delivered. "Choice and its frequent associate freedom are unquestioned goods of modern life" (Haidt, 2006). Some common themes that began emerging as the pandemic progressed include the idea that most students value choice and flexibility when it comes to taking college classes.

Post-Pandemic Workplace for Higher Education and the Workforce

Due to the infectious 2019 novel coronavirus outbreak that resulted in the COVID-19 global pandemic unarguably wreaking havoc on the world in catastrophic ways, educators urgently responded to the crises to transition their courses online. Now is the time for stakeholders to thoughtfully reflect on the pandemic impacts regarding higher education services and develop effective strategies to optimize and revolutionize higher education and best prepare students for the workforce. According to a recent research study conducted with 2,574 college students in North America, "sixty percent of students are most concerned about finding a job they enjoy post-graduation" (Wiley, 2024, p. 9).

What are the best aspects that emerged from the disruptive innovation? How can we take our collective experiences from the challenging circumstances and turn the many lessons learned from our rapid digitization ERT efforts into new directions and opportunities to adapt teaching and learning strategies to thrive like never before in the future? "Well-planned online learning experiences are meaningfully different from courses offered online in response to a crisis or disaster" (Hodges et al., 2020). HEIs can leverage the disruptive innovation for good through utilizing this distinctive window of opportunity and using the insights gained and better prepare learners for their future careers.

Embracing Change and Lessons Learned From the Collective Experience

As the world continues to contend with momentous disruptions following the arrival of the COVID-19 pandemic, uncertainties and opportunities lie ahead for the higher education community and business industry at-large. Overall, society has worked through and moved past the initial feelings of shock and disbelief, embracing changes and lessons learned from the collective experience of the Great Experiment of 2020. There has been a lot of discussion about the world beyond the COVID-19 pandemic and with acknowledgements that many aspects of life have been reshaped. This includes the higher education system, as well as the workplace, being reimagined. "Adoption of online, blended, and hybrid models for course delivery, according to the ebbs and flows of the pandemic, has arguably accelerated the evolution of higher education" (Peimani & Kamalipour, 2021, p. 11). Imposed changes during the emergency transition to digital learning allowed most learners to experience online education for the first time.

Similarly, experiences gained on a large scale in the workforce during the pandemic period provided valuable insights for organizations and businesses across the nation and globe on how work can be effectively redesigned and improved. Although some organizations dabbled with hybrid work structures (i.e., time and place) prior to March of 2020, it was on a small scale compared to the events that unfolded after COVID-19 was declared and most of the world and nation went into 'lockdown' mode with 'shelter in place' emergency order implemented by governments in the modern world. Pre-COVID, most leaders of organizations and higher education institutions resisted remote and hybrid work structures on a large scale. That is, until they were faced with the global health crisis that organically led to The Great Experiment of 2020, and then organizations had to be creative with reformatting work structures on a larger magnitude to maintain academic continuity and business continuity. The shift to digital platforms occurred in most industries to keep operations afloat. What occurred from the collective natural experiment was eye-opening; it proved not only that humans in our society are resilient and adaptable in general, but also that they are also extremely capable of learning new digital skill sets at an accelerated pace and under high pressure and stressful conditions. "This is a chance to harness the real momentum for a radical shift in how we work" (Gratton, 2022, p. 2). The experiences and realizations that occurred during the COVID-19 pandemic are testaments that positive change can happen swiftly in and across numerous industries and sectors for continual improvement and adaptation to better align with each other and to fit the needs of modern society.

Strategies for Creating Impactful and Inclusive Educational Experiences by Design

There are countless benefits of higher education for individuals and society. However, there have been recent claims such as, "college is no longer good at equipping graduates to succeed in an even more complex and bewildering world" (Davidson, 2017, p. 4). To reshape the future of higher education into a more modern institution that aligns with the needs of individuals and society today, we must reflect on what went well, and not so well, during the great shift of 2020 while coping with the COVID-19 crisis. Further research would be advantageous to analyze the good and the bad. For example, should the "digital lecture" be kept, and the traditional classroom lecture be abandoned in exchange for more interactive and dynamic learning activities within the physical classroom space? If this example would be adopted broadly, perhaps students could benefit from being able to learn the course materials at their own pace, and re-watch the recordings to reinforce the material, and select from a smorgasbord of learning options that better suits their learning style and preferences.

Furthermore, the time taken to gather in a physical classroom space could provide more meaningful and engaging learning opportunities and empower the students to be partners in their learning journey. By dedicating in-person class time for interactive group activities, such as students teaming up on case studies, etc., the knowledge foundation can be expanded, and skills can be deepened and reinforced in a learning community environment. This can be done well leveraging the hybrid course format as well, especially when educators are intentional about designing courses with a well thoughtout, balanced, student-centered approach. By developing a variety of activities and assignments, instructors can create dynamic learning spaces in F2F settings, as well as in the digital realm. "In the learner-content category, students mentioned working on realworld projects and having discussions with structured or guiding questions were the most beneficial" (Martin & Bolliger, 2018, p. 205). Real-world projects also lend themselves well to providing students with experiential learning opportunities that better prepare them for their future career. In the late 19th century and early 20th century, Charles Eliot and his colleagues were able to redesign higher education, even with society in that timeframe experiencing rapid change and being highly strained in ways that are comparable to today. This reinforces the importance of revisiting history to help inform our present and future wellbeing. "What would it mean to redesign higher education for the intellectual space travel students need to thrive in the world we live in now?" (Davidson, 2017, P. 6). We too have the ability and competence to forge through the challenges and restructure the higher educational institutions of America to meet and exceed the needs of present-day society.

Future of Higher Education Scenarios to Prepare Students for Future Work

T Undisputedly, the COVID-19 pandemic impacted the world in countless ways, including ways in which people learn and work. Historically, educational institutions have not adapted and evolved as quickly as the workforce overall. Certainly, remote and hybrid work was an option for some, and some educators were offering online education to varying degrees, but there was not a broad shift to the digital realm until the pandemic occurred and pushed as many aspects of everyday life online as possible. The world of work is changing. "If we want to take the phrase 'workforce ready' seriously, then we have to understand what is required of today's workforce" (Davidson, 2017, p. 140). Now more than ever before, a myriad of opportunities abounds in rethinking and rebuilding educational environments to coincide with the ever-changing occupational landscape.

How can we begin to forecast what the future is going to be like and plan accordingly? For starters, an observable trend is that more and more employers are moving to a hybrid model where employees are expected to hold themselves accountable to produce quality work sometimes at home and sometimes at the office. When higher education institutions offer hybrid courses, they are providing students with opportunities to practice working and collaborating in a hybrid setting during college which is beneficial to them before they transition to the rapidly changing workforce (Rist, 2023; Whenham, 2021). Post-pandemic research studies are increasingly finding that more traditional-aged college students favor blended methods due to the effectiveness, inclusiveness, and efficiencies that hybrid courses infuse into the higher education landscape through merging the greatest benefits of each to best serve the students and prepare them for the workforce.

Methodology

Quantitative Research Design

The design of this research study is quantitative with a focus on examining Generation Z college students' opinions, attitudes, preferences, stress levels, positivity beliefs and behaviors through survey questions. Included in the online survey were the following categorical variables that were used as the independent variables: 1) students' positivity beliefs, 2) students' positivity practices, 3) self-reported stress, and 4) students' self-reported ideal course delivery format.

Positive emotion is an element of PERMA in the Well-Being Theory (WBT) that is measured subjectively by individuals self-reporting their feelings. Therefore, it was logical to leverage the valid Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS) as part of investigating this topic in association with students' self-reported most ideal way of taking college courses. Questions regarding subjective happiness, leveraging the SHS were included on the survey as the dependent variables. The survey was made available to undergraduate learners enrolled in at least one marketing course at a Midwestern university in 2023.

Sample and Data Collection Procedures

The sample of the population for this quantitative research study includes 926 respondents within the traditional-aged college student demographic. The convenience sampling method was utilized to recruit the research participants who voluntarily completed the survey. The survey respondents participated in this research study while attending a university in the Midwest and enrolled in at least one Marketing course in Spring Semester or Fall Semester of 2023.

Quantitative Data Analysis

After collecting quantitative data from the sample of 926 individuals within the target population through a survey, the raw data was exported from Qualtrics into Excel, and then cleaned and prepared for analysis. Next, the cleaned data file was imported into jamovi, a statistical software program, and descriptive statistics were run to better understand demographics and psychographics of this sample of the population. In addition, statistics between the independent variables (stress and positivity factors) and dependent variables (subjective happiness) were run to analyze possible associations. Variables around course delivery format perceptions and preferences among today's college students were also analyzed.

Results

Demographic and Psychographic Analysis

Of the 926 total survey respondents, over two-thirds (69%) were in their junior or senior year of college at the time in which they participated in this research. According to the quantitative data collected, the majority of the college students from the quantitative sample of the population indicated that they are not first-generation students (77.5%), meaning that they have at least one parent who earned at least a bachelor's degree from a higher education institution. Over three-fourths of the respondents from this sample of the population are from the state of Ohio (87%), with 12% being from another state in the U.S., and only 0.7% of the sample indicating that they are international students. Most of the students self-identify as white, with a total of 79 respondents (9%) indicating that they belong to at least one minority group. Slightly over half (51.7%) of the students identify as male (51.7%), with less than half identifying as female (47.3%). and most of the students (64%) in this study are enrolled in 15-17 credit hours. Nearly three-fourths (71%) of the respondents self-reported getting approximately 7-8 hours of sleep each night, with about 23% getting about 6 hours of sleep per night on average.

Positivity and Stress

Out of the 926 traditional-aged college students who were asked if they believe in the power of positive thinking, 764 (82.5%) indicated yes; however, only 592 (63.9%) of the individuals in this sample of the population reported practicing positive well-being methods regularly (such as meditation, exercise, affirmations, visualization, etc.). When respondents were asked if they think stress helps to complete their work on time, 481 survey respondents (52%) responded yes. Furthermore, 848 students (91.5%) in this sample disclosed that they had experienced academic stress during the academic term (spring, summer, or fall) in which they were enrolled when participating in this research in 2023. When it comes to stress management, over half of the respondents (53.5%) believe they do manage stress in a healthy way, such as by exercising, meditating, and/or deep breathing, etc.

Positivity and Happiness

To analyze the data between the "practice-positivity" independent variable and the main Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS1) dependent variable, a chi-square test of independence (Independent Samples X2 Test of Association) was run in the statistical software program. The results revealed a strong statistical significance between the SHS1 variable and the practice-positivity variable with the p-value significantly less than 0.05. The details of the chi-square tests of independence are outlined in Table 7 (Appendix).

Stress and Happiness

To analyze the data between the "Aca-stress" (experienced academic stress this semester) independent variable and the primary Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS1) variable, the statistical software program was used to run a chi-square test of independence (Independent Samples X2 Test of Association). The p-value was 0.118, revealing that it is more than 0.05, which indicates that there is not a statistical significance between the SHS1 variable and the academic-stress variable. This confirms the predicted result that happiness levels do not increase when stress increases. The results of the chi-square tests of independence are provided in Table 8 (Appendix).

Discussion of Results

The Z-Shift of Traditional-Aged College Students

The results of this study suggest that Generation Z undergraduate college students' perspectives and preferences regarding higher education course delivery have been shifting since the start of the COVID-19 viral global pandemic in March 2020. The research respondents have experienced various course delivery modalities over the past few years, ranging from online asynchronous and online synchronous, to F2F, to different variations of blended learning (such as hybrid, including HyFlex). Online educational experiences became more prevalent after the onset of the global pandemic when courses at all levels worldwide urgently pivoted from the traditional F2F format to online asynchronous and/or synchronous instructional delivery.

When evaluating online education perspectives among the student participants, most gained more positive opinions about taking classes on the computer after March of 2020. The results of this study suggest that Generation Z college students in developed nations have begun shifting to a more optimistic mindset when it comes to taking classes, at least in part, on the computer in some capacity. After the COVID-19 pandemic was declared and countries went into lockdown mode to protect their citizens from the highly infectious virus, it was the first time most students had ever taken any education classes on the computer. As time went on, students and educators became more accustomed to the learning and teaching digital environment, and technology further evolved with additional features and functionality being rapidly developed and rolled out to better suit the online academic environment. Overall, these factors and experiences have led to a shift in mindsets regarding how online education is perceived by traditional-aged college students, with many more viewing it in a positive light.

The results of this research study show that there is a statistically significant relationship between students who engage in positivity practices (e.g., meditation, exercise, affirmations, visualization) and higher subjective happiness levels. These findings suggest that when students practice positive well-being methods regularly, the happier they are likely to be in their lives over time.

Recommendations

Future Research

Continual future research on this topic will be advantageous to keep the education sector and workforce community apprised of societal needs when designing and shaping modern work structures to best meet the needs of current and future college students. Ideally, it would be beneficial for this research to be conducted at higher education institutions across the country and globe to understand this phenomenon more fully. By leveraging data to help inform and implement positive change, HEIs can proactively prepare for the future needs of traditional and lifelong learning in the higher education sector and the surrounding communities that are served by colleges and universities.

The Hybrid Approach: The "Best of Both Worlds"

Hybrid learning increases flexibility and creates opportunities for individuals to establish a healthier work-life balance, whether they are working and/or learning. This was realized at a broader level when society was pushed into online and hybrid settings due to the COVID-19 global viral pandemic. Not only were students and professionals
experiencing different ways of learning and working than they were accustomed to, but they were also beginning to see and appreciate how flexible remote and blended options can be in learning and working environments. Newer trends are contributing to a larger societal shift in how people work and go to school that is likely going to become a shift in long-term society. Whether people are in learning mode and/or working mode is becoming more interchangeable than ever before as the increasingly digital world evolves. "Our experience of digital technologies, which were accelerated during the pandemic, have shaped our and our employees' expectations" (Gratton, 2022, p. 54). A flexible hybrid model is becoming more common and expected in the workforce, where there is a mix of individuals going into the office some days and working from home other days.

There is a parallel movement happening centered around mental health and student well-being, and at the same time, there is a broad shift in ways of learning and working. We are now starting to realize the numerous benefits of redesigning work and course structures to unlock new approaches to innovation and improved overall wellbeing to individuals, organizations, and society at large. When it comes to student wellbeing, there is a mix of factors at play; it does not come down to one single factor that can solve the mystery. However, when operating under a hybrid model, we can get closer due to the key benefit of this model is flexibility, which can lead to lower stress levels and higher happiness levels. Just as when employers move to a more flexible model it helps working professionals balance various responsibilities (e.g., work, home, family), it can help students who desire a flexible modality to be able to achieve a healthier balance with engaging in the course, studying, and having a job, etc. When educators and leaders of HEIs embrace a more flexible environment, perhaps it is possible to provide optimal learning experiences by providing students with the "best of both worlds" by merging the convenience of technology with the benefits of F2F learning through impactful blended methods.

Conclusion

The COVID-19 global viral pandemic in early 2020 was unpredicted and triggered many unexpected and indirect consequences. After the COVID-19 pandemic was declared, people in society had to quickly pivot and adapt their ways of working and going to school. This resulted in a massive surge in people operating in remote and hybrid conditions. With the urgent need for rapid change, there was a surge in hybrid work experience on a large scale that was vastly different from the norm. There were so many moving parts and much ambiguity in a suddenly uncertain world which simultaneously resulted in a surge in mental health challenges on a national and global scale.

This was the first time that most educators and students experienced working in a fully online or hybrid environment. Therefore, educators had to employ digital practices and innovative techniques at an extremely fast pace. An operation of this magnitude presented various challenges that, in the long run, is also showing to present many opportunities that are expediting the progress of hybrid education. The increased presence of hybrid learning in higher education institutions is transforming the pedagogy of traditional teaching and learning practices. Moving forward, intentional planning and thoughtful preparation is needed to integrate the hybrid learning techniques well, while improving and preserving the well-being of students at the same time.

References

- Albinsson, P. A., & Matthews, L. (2022). Responding to challenges: Special issue on teaching innovations in marketing. *Marketing Education Review*, *32*(2), 95-96
- Ali, W. B., Kim, L., Pongsakornrungsilp, S., & Chinchanachokchai, S. (2023). Factors Influencing Job Stress: Evidence from Tellers in Cambodia.
- Aristovnik, A., Keržič, D., Ravšelj, D., Tomaževič, N., & Umek, L. (2020). Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on life of higher education students: A global perspective. *Sustainability*, 12(20), 8438. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208438</u>
- Arizzi, G., Breitenreiter, J., Khalsa, R., Iyer, R., Babin, L. A., & Griffin, M. (2020).
 Modeling business student satisfaction: Utilitarian value and hedonic value as drivers of satisfaction. *Marketing Education Review*, 30(4), 196-207.
- Baker, D. M. A., Unni, R., Kerr-Sims, S., & Marquis, G. (2020). Understanding factors that influence attitude and preference for hybrid course formats. *e-Journal of Business Education and Scholarship of Teaching*, 14(1), 174-188.
- Bloom, J. L., Hutson, B. L., He, Y., & Konkle, E. (2013). Appreciative education. *New Directions for Student Services*, 2013(143), 5–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.20055</u>
- Brülde, B. (2007). Happiness theories of the good life. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 8, 15-49.
- Casey, S. M., Varela, A., Marriott, J. P., Coleman, C. M., & Harlow, B. L. (2022). The influence of diagnosed mental health conditions and symptoms of depression and/or anxiety on suicide ideation, plan, and attempt among college students: Findings from the Healthy Minds Study, 2018–2019. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 298*, 464–471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2021.11.006</u>

- Cohen, S., Janicki-Deverts, D., & Miller, G. E. (2007). Psychological Stress and Disease. *JAMA*, 298(14), 1685–1687. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.298.14.1685</u>
- Cohen, S., Janicki-Deverts, D., Doyle, W. J., Miller, G. E., Frank, E., Rabin, B. S., & Turner, R. B. (2012). Chronic stress, glucocorticoid receptor resistance, inflammation, and disease risk. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *109*(16), 5995–5999. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1118355109</u>
- Colby, A. (2020). Purpose as a unifying goal for higher education. *Journal of College* and Character, 21:1, 21-29, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/2194587X.2019.1696829</u>
- Cooker, L., Cotton, T., & Toft, H. (2022). *Transforming teaching: Global responses to teaching under the COVID-19 pandemic*. Routledge.
- Das, K. V., Jones-Harrell, C., Fan, Y., Ramaswami, A., Orlove, B., & Botchwey, N. (2020). Understanding subjective well-being: perspectives from psychology and public health. *Public Health Reviews*, 41(1), 1-32.

Dewey, J. (1938). Experience and education.

- Dingus, R., Black, H. G., & Flink, N. A. (2024). Analytics for all marketing majors: Sparking interest in the uninterested. *Journal of Marketing Analytics*, 1-16.
- Drehmer, C. E., Coker, K. K., & Gala, P. (2020). Big impact teaching moments in the Big easy. *Marketing Education Review*, *30*(2), 89-91.
- Durayappah, A. (2011). The 3P model: A general theory of subjective well-being. Journal of Happiness Studies, 12, 681-716.

- Edmondson, D., & Matthews, L. (2021). Developing marketing curriculum to make students workforce ready. *International Journal of Educational Management*, 35(5), 969-983.
- Ekelman, F., & Kantor, J. (2023). *Thrive with a Hybrid Workplace: Step-by-step Guidance from the Experts*. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Gratton, L. (2022). *Redesigning work: How to transform your organization and make hybrid work for everyone*. MIT Press.
- Haidt, J. (2006). *The happiness hypothesis: Finding modern truth in ancient wisdom*.Basic books.
- Healthy Minds Network (2023). Healthy Minds Study among Colleges and Universities,
 2022-2023. Healthy Minds Network, University of Michigan, University of
 California Los Angeles, Boston University, and Wayne State University.
 https://healthymindsnetwork.org/research/data-for-researchers
- Kolb, D. A., Boyatzis, R. E., & Mainemelis, C. (2014). Experiential learning theory:
 Previous research and new directions. In *Perspectives on thinking, learning, and cognitive styles* (pp. 227-247). Routledge.
- Kolb, D., & Kolb, A. (2013). The Kolb Learning Style Inventory 4.0: Guide to Theory, Psychometrics, Research & Applications.
- Lipson, S. K., Zhou, S., Abelson, S., Heinze, J., Jirsa, M., Morigney, J., Patterson, A., Singh, M., & Eisenberg, D. (2022). Trends in college student mental health and help-seeking by race/ethnicity: Findings from the National Healthy Minds Study,

2013–2021. Journal of Affective Disorders, 306, 138–147.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2022.03.038

Lord, D., Deem, A., Pitchford, P., Bray-Richardson, E., & Drennon, M. (2019). A 6-week worksite positivity program leads to greater life satisfaction, decreased inflammation, and a greater number of employees with a1c levels in range. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *61*(5), 357.

https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.00000000001527

- Lyubomirsky, S., & Lepper, H. S. (1999). A measure of subjective happiness: Preliminary reliability and construct validation. *Social indicators research*, 46(2), 137-155.
- Martin, F., & Bolliger, D. U. (2018). Engagement matters: Student perceptions on the importance of engagement strategies in the online learning environment. *Online learning*, 22(1), 205-222.
- Mather, P. C. (2010). Positive psychology and student affairs practice: A framework of possibility. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 47(2), 157–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.6019</u>
- Meek, S., Tucker, M. L., Pueschel, A., & Jordan, K. (2019). Introducing business communication students to the power of positivity: Providing one approach. *Journal* of Instructional Pedagogies, 22. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1216822</u>
- Morris, T. H. (2020). Experiential learning–a systematic review and revision of Kolb's model. *Interactive learning environments*, 28(8), 1064-1077.

- Müller, C., & Mildenberger, T. (2021). Facilitating flexible learning by replacing classroom time with an online learning environment: A systematic review of blended learning in higher education. *Educational Research Review*, 34, 100394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2021.100394
- Mumu, M. S., & Chowdhury, T. F. (2023). Implementing a hybrid educational model in private universities in Bangladesh: A comprehensive investigation of evolving teaching methods to enhance education while optimizing financial resources. *International Journal for Multidisciplinary Research*, 5(6), 8646.

https://doi.org/10.36948/ijfmr.2023.v05i06.8646

- Ocal, N. U., Kilic, M., & Uslukilic, G. (2022). The relationship between university students' depression, anxiety, and stress with positivity attitudes and the COVID-19 pandemic. *Nigerian Journal of Clinical Practice*, 25(9), 1571-1579.
 https://www.ajol.info/index.php/njcp/article/view/234434
- Oh, H., Goehring, J., Rajkumar, R., Besecker, M., Zhou, S., & DeVylder, J. E. (2021).
 COVID-19 dimensions and psychotic experiences among US college students:
 Findings from the Healthy Mind Study 2020. *Schizophrenia Research, 237*, 148–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2021.09.003</u>
- Parducci, A. (1984). Value Judgments: Toward a Relational Theory of Happiness. In J. R. Eiser (Ed.), *Attitudinal Judgment* (pp. 3–21). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-8251-5_1</u>
- Patel-Junankar, D. (2017). Learner-centered pedagogy: Teaching and learning in the 21st century. The Health Professions Educator. Springer Publishing Company.

https://connect.springerpub.com/content/book/978-0-8261-7718-

6/part/part01/chapter/ch01

- Prasath, P. R., Mather, P. C., Bhat, C. S., & James, J. K. (2021). University student wellbeing during COVID-19: The role of psychological capital and coping strategies. *Professional Counselor*, *11*(1), 46-60. <u>https://doi.org/10.15241/prp.11.1.46</u>
- Reigeluth, C. M., Beatty, B. J., & Myers, R. D. (Eds.). (2016). Instructional-design theories and models, Volume IV: The learner-centered paradigm of education. Routledge.
- Rippé, C. B., & Coker, K. K. (2020). Better Together: Teaching Innovations. *Marketing Education Review*, 30(2), 81-81.
- Rist, S. B. (2023.). COVID-19 impacts on course delivery and student financial wellness in higher education. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, *43*, 102-115.
- Rovai, A. P., & Jordan, H. M. (2004). Blended learning and sense of community: A comparative analysis with traditional and fully online graduate courses. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 5(2), 1-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v5i2.192</u>
- Seligman, M (2010). Flourish: Positive psychology and positive interventions. *The Tanner lectures on human values*, 31(4), 1-56.
- Seligman, M. E. (2011). *Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and wellbeing.* Simon and Schuster.

- Syrdal, H. A., Vander Schee, B. A., VanMeter, R. A., & Woodroof, P. J. (2023). The pedagogy of vulnerability and marketing education: Cultivating self-expansion in a time of separation. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 45(1), 91-100.
- Vander Schee, B. A., & DeLong, D. (2022). What motivates marketing educators to attend in-person and virtual academic conferences in a time of pandemic pedagogy?. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 44(2), 250-264.
- Weritz, P., Matute, J., Braojos, J., & Kane, J. (2022). How much digital is too much? A study on employees' hybrid workplace preferences.
- Westreich, D., & Cole, S. R. (2010). Invited commentary: Positivity in practice. American Journal of Epidemiology, 171(16), 674-677 <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwp436</u>
- Whenham, T. (2021, August 8). What is HYFLEX teaching and learning and how to set up for

Success. Nureva Inc. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nureva.com/blog/education/what-</u> is-hyflex-teaching-and-learning-and-how-to-setup-for-success

- Wiley. (2024, February 27). Report: The Student Mental Health Landscape. John Wiley & Sons. <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-us/network/trending-stories/the-student-mental-health-landscape</u>
- Wooldridge, B. R., Byun, K. A., Pei, Z., Hong, J., & Swimberghe, K. R. (2021).
 Educational risk: Lessons learned during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Marketing Education Review*, *31*(4), 340-351.

- Xu, Y., Gibson, D., Pandey, T., Jiang, Y., & Olsoe, B. (2021). The lived experiences of Chinese international college students and scholars during the initial COVID-19 quarantine period in the United States. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, 43(4), 534–552. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-021-09446-w</u>
- Young, S., & Bruce, M. A. (2020). Student and faculty satisfaction: Can distance course delivery measure up to face-to-face courses?. *Educational Research: Theory and Practice*, 31(3), 36-48.

Appendix

Table 6. Subjective well-being questions using the Subjective Happiness Scale (SHS)(Lyubomirsky & Lepper, 1999)

1.	In general, how happy of a person do you consider yourself?
2.	Compared with most of your peers, how happy do you consider yourself?
3.	Some people are generally very happy. They enjoy life regardless of what is
	going on, getting the most out of everything. To what extent does this
	characterization describe you?
4.	Some people are generally not very happy. Although they are not depressed,
	they never seem as happy as they might be. To what extent does this
	characterization describe you?

Table 7. Results of the Chi-square Test of Independence between the SHS1 and Practice-positivity variables

	SHS1							
Practice-positivity	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Total
1: Yes	0	7	27	40	102	321	95	592
2: Maybe/Unsure	1	6	13	21	30	84	12	167
3: No	2	7	20	23	35	73	7	167
Total	3	20	60	84	167	478	114	926

X² Test of Association

-positivi	ity	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	- Total
alue	Df		Р						
58.133	12	<.0	0001						
926									
	Falue 78.133 926	Value Df 78.133 12 926 12	Falue Df 78.133 12 <.0 926	Value Df P 78.133 12 <.00001					

 Table 8. Results of the Chi-square Test of Independence between the SHS1 and

Academic-stress variables

X² Test of Association

	SHS1							
Aca-stress	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	_ Total
1: Yes	3	16	58	74	155	444	98	848
2:								
Maybe/U	0	2	2	3	6	12	4	29
nsure								
3: No	0	2	0	7	6	22	12	49

								122
Total	3	20	60	84	167	478	114	926

χ² Tests

	Value	df	р
χ^2	17.910	12	0.11844
Ν	926		

Chapter 4 (Article 3): Examining Factors that may Affect Sense of Belonging in the College Years: Investigations Into Course Delivery and Demographic Contexts

When the COVID-19 worldwide viral pandemic was declared in March of 2020, traditional classes were hastily shifted online to reduce the spread of the dangerous virus. This initial urgency resulted in instructors across the globe to stop delivering traditional in-person classes in a face-to-face (F2F) format and expeditiously pivot to delivering classes fully online, which triggered a series of new experiences for so many students and educators. These experiences initially resulted in college students experiencing physical isolation, which led to higher levels of emotional health challenges and difficulties with feeling a sense of belonging. This also resulted in learners gaining first-hand experiences with taking their classes in a variety of formats, which has stemmed a higher number of today's college students desiring expanded options regarding ways in which they receive their college courses.

Defining Terms Used in This Study

This section provides context around how some key terms are used and discussed in this document. Specific course delivery modes addressed in this paper include traditional in-person/face-to-face (F2F), online synchronous, online asynchronous, and blended/hybrid (including HyFlex). Some terminology related to student development theoretical frameworks that are leveraged in this study include subjective well-being and sense of belonging.

Course Delivery Modes

There are multiple types of higher education course delivery modes that have been established since the turn of the century, which have been implemented and expanded upon in recent years. Face-to-face (F2F) course delivery occurs when all scheduled class sessions are delivered in person. Online courses are delivered synchronously and/or asynchronously. Blended learning is often synonymous with hybrid learning and refers to a convergence of F2F and online instructional formats (Graham, 2004; Müller & Mildenberger, 2021, Rist, 2023). The term HyFlex originated by combining the words "hybrid" and "flexible" (Miller et al., 2021). HyFlex course delivery happens when educators provide students with multiple options for attending class, such as in person or via online platform(s).

Statement of the Problem

Although innovative practices have been occurring throughout the history of American higher education, especially over the past couple of decades, they occurred at an even greater expeditious pace during the COVID-19 pandemic out of necessity. The overall effects on college students' pedagogical adaptation and well-being since the COVID-19 global viral pandemic began have been vast and multifaceted and are still not fully understood. Higher education stakeholders, including students, have faced a multitude of challenges that are becoming more mismatched between historical postsecondary instructional approaches and ever-changing student learning styles and preferred ways of receiving their educational services.

An important consideration during this societal time of rapid change is that traditional-aged college students are in a phase of life when they are transitioning from childhood to adulthood, which is often a time of uncertainty and confusion in an individual's life when the human psychological need for belonging is high. "The need for belonging, social support, and acceptance takes on special prominence when young people consider seriously who they are and wish to be, with whom they belong, and where they intend to invest their energies and stake their futures" (Goodenow, 1993, p. 81). It is not uncommon for a college student's sense of belonging and/or identity to become insecure or unstable. This can have psychological effects that can affect overall well-being and can even lead to critical issues such as depression, anxiety, loneliness, and even hopelessness. Additional research is needed on this topic to capture updated insights on shifting variables, which can help inform higher education leaders and policymakers of how action that occurred out of necessity during the COVID-19 pandemic years are influencing student sense of belonging and pedagogies during their traditional college years.

Educational practitioners and leaders of HEIs may leverage the results from this research to help make data-informed decisions regarding the delivery of educational services and the overall design of the higher education system in the best interest of student stakeholders. Especially as society has begun to move away from the emergency pandemic period and into a more stagnant endemic phase, it is crucial for HEIs to stay informed, redefine their value propositions, and reassess how courses are delivered to college students, how university experiences affect students' lives and overall well-being, to continue to contribute education as a public good to improve society at large, and for HEIs persist and thrive in an everchanging world.

Studying this topic can shed light on factors that affect college students' overall well-being and that are shifting the landscape of higher education. It can help inform strategy development and tactics to enhance outcomes and strengthen the value propositions for HEIs and benefits to individuals, the labor market, and society at large. By learning from the COVID years, HEIs have an opportunity to take forward the "best of both worlds" (i.e., the most excellent aspects of online and F2F formats) as we progress into post-pandemic times (Singh et al., 2021). The findings from this research can help inform stakeholders in the higher education sector to take proactive measures during this paradigm shift, which is vital to empower individuals, institutions, and society to flourish now and into the future.

Purpose of the Study

The primary purpose for proposing this study is to examine factors that may contribute to traditional-aged undergraduate college students' sense of belonging while immersed in a residential four-year university campus environment, and to describe how pedagogies in higher education have been influenced by the COVID-19 global viral pandemic from the student perspective. By investigating various factors from different angles, a key objective for conducting this research is to determine whether relationships exist among different variables such as sense of belonging, campus involvement, job status, pedagogies, and other demographic variables.

Research Questions

1. What is the relationship between ideal course delivery mode(s) of traditionalaged undergraduate college students and their sense of belonging levels while immersed in a traditional four-year residential university setting? 2. Is there a relationship between demographic variables and levels of sense of belonging levels?

Hypotheses

- Traditional-aged undergraduate college students who indicate their ideal course delivery mode to be hybrid are predicted to have higher sense of belonging levels.
- 2. Students who identify as non-minority are predicted to have higher sense of belonging levels than students who identify in a minority racial group.

Theoretical Frameworks and Relevant Literature

Student development theories that relate to sense of belonging suggest that higher level needs cannot be focused on until lower-level needs are met. For example, a student will not be able to care about building their own self esteem unless they first feel a sense of belonging within their community. This study leverages elements from Strayhorn's Sense of Belonging and Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs theories.

Belongingness: A Human Need

Abraham Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs theory is perhaps the most well-known theory of human motivation that organizes humans' needs into various categories and addresses them in a hierarchical order, starting with satisfying basic physiological needs at the utilitarian level with the goal of progressing up through the ranks to the highest hedonic level of self-actualization. According to Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs pyramid, after humans satisfy basic survival needs (food, drink, shelter, etc.), they can progress to the safety and security level, and then to the belongingness level. When an individual feels like they are a member of at least one group or community, the human-centered need to feel a sense of belonging is addressed (Maslow, 1950). Strayhorn discusses sense of belonging to highlight this human need in the traditional college years.

According to Strayhorn (2018), sense of belonging refers to how supported and connected college students feel on campus, as well as their perceptions of feeling that they matter and they are cared about, treated respectfully, valued, and accepted into the campus community by peers, faculty, staff, etc. Having a healthy sense of belonging during college is an important factor that contributes to college success in the classroom and on the campus environment (Strayhorn, 2018).

An initial prediction was made prior to collecting data that sense of belonging and subjective well-being levels would be higher for traditional-aged undergraduate college students who are more actively engaged on campus, such as members of one or more student organization(s) and/or professional organization(s), they are more likely to make social connections with others, feel valued, and perceive themselves as (and be perceived as) a stakeholder within the campus community, or within the organization(s). Similarly, this concept translates to the employment realm; if a student undertakes a job while going to school, they are likely to make stronger connections with others and have a higher sense of belonging and overall healthier well-being levels. Therefore, this research seeks to examine the relationship among traditional-aged college students' engagement, subjective well-being, and sense of belonging levels.

In addition, a second prediction was made before the data collection process began which was about the total sample of the population compared with students who self-identify as part of a minority racial group. The hypothesis was that the results would likely be lower for minority students than the overall population when it comes to subjective well-being and sense of belonging levels.

Finally, a third prediction was made about student satisfaction rates as they pertain to how higher education services are delivered. That is, if students are happier about how their courses are delivered to them, then they will likely have higher subjective well-being levels.

Methodology

Research Design

The methodology for this study is grounded in a quantitative approach that leverages quantitative data collection and analysis procedures. After reviewing the literature, a research instrument (survey using a validated scale) was used. Prior to collecting quantitative data for this research study, an IRB protocol was submitted to the institution's Office of Compliance and approval was granted to collect and analyze data ethically from human subjects.

Engagement is one of the five measurable elements in the Well-Being Theory (PERMA model) and relies on individual self-reports that are subjective in nature. An online survey was developed in Qualtrics, a survey creation tool, to include questions suitable for the quantitative research method. To collect data on student engagement, quantitative survey questions were created to align with the primary research objectives and questions. Included in the survey were questions pertaining to campus involvement and employment status, which were among the independent variables of this study. The independent variables were compared with the dependent variables, which used Goodenow's valid Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) scale (1993), to identify possible associations between the variables analyzed. "Researchers frequently use the PSSM to measure students' sense of school belonging and to examine the quality of the student's connection to their school" (St-Amand et al., 2020, p. 5). The survey included some additional demographic and psychographic questions.

Sample

The convenience sampling technique was leveraged to reach the target population for this study, which consists of traditional-aged students attending college at a traditional American public four-year university in the Midwest. The survey instrument was made available to individuals in the target demographic who are enrolled in a Marketing course within the College of Business at the Midwestern higher education institution, yielding a sample size of 926 (n = 926) clean survey responses.

Data Collection Procedures

After the online survey was created, a link was posted to a digital research participation system where college students who were enrolled in a marketing course had a menu of research study options that they could voluntarily choose to participate in for an opportunity to earn a small number of points for class in one of the participating courses. The valid Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) scale research instrument was used in the survey instrument so that dependent variable data could be collected from traditional-aged college students regarding their levels of subjective sense of belonging. The PSSM scale includes eighteen questions, as shown in Table 9 (Appendix) and the indicator statements leverage a five-point Likert scale (Goodenow, 1993). The Likert scale response choices on the PSSM scale range from one to five. The first option of "one" is the lowest agreement level on the balanced scale and indicates never true. The middle response option of "three" represents a neutral score, which is neither true nor false. The last option of "five" signifies the highest agreement level, and that is always true.

To collect data on the independent variables, related survey questions and response choices were added to the survey. Respondents were asked about their ideal form of taking college courses with single-answer response choices ranging from online learning (both asynchronous and synchronous options were provided), to hybrid learning (with an option to also include HyFlex), to F2F (all class sessions in person). There were additional choices offered for respondents to select, which included "other" (with a text box provided for respondents to type specific details) and "unsure or prefer not to answer" (to give an answer choice to those who may be neutral on the topic). Survey respondents were also asked how many academic and/or professional extracurricular organizations they belong, if they currently have a wage-earning job, and they were given a multiple-answer style question to allow them to select one or more races that they consider themselves to be.

Quantitative Data Analysis

By adopting a quantitative research method, a larger number of college students' feedback were attained more quickly than could have resulted in the same timeframe from a qualitative method, thus increasing the sample size, obtaining a higher response rate with a better chance of more accurately generalizing results from the sample to the larger population. With a total of 926 completed responses to the survey, the raw data was exported from Qualtrics after the data collection period closed; the raw data was cleaned and prepared before analyzing it with jamovi, a statistical software application program that is similar to SPSS. After running descriptive statistics on the relevant variables, the data was analyzed and relationships between variables examined so that key findings can be identified and reported.

Results

Demographics and Psychographics

Most of the individuals in this sample of the population self-identify as white (91%), with 79 research participants self-identifying in at least one minority group (9%). Of the total survey respondents, most (69%) of the respondents are in their junior or senior year of college. According to the data, the majority of the college students who participated in this research are not first-generation students (77.5%), meaning that they have at least one parent who earned a bachelor's degree or higher. Most respondents are from the state of Ohio (87%); 12% of this sample are from out-of-state, and only 0.7% are international students. There was a higher response rate among students who identify as male (51.7%) than female (47.3%).

Most of the individuals in this sample are majoring in the College of Business (72.5%), with the second most common response being the Scripps College of Communication (13.5%). Most of the students live with at least one other roommate (83%), some live alone (8%), and a smaller percentage indicated that they live at their permanent residence with family (7%). Over half (68%) live in an apartment or house, 25% live on campus in a residence hall, and 6% live in sorority or fraternity housing.

Campus Engagement Findings

When asked how many academic and/or professional extracurricular organizations they belong to, 75% of the sample indicated that they are part of one or more organizations, and about 25% indicated that they do not belong to any organizations. Here is the specific breakdown of the campus engagement results:

- 24.7% are not part of any organizations
- 30% belong to one organization
- 27.4% belong to two organizations
- 12.5% belong to three organizations
- 3.4% belong to four organizations
- 1.5% belong to five or more organizations

Student Employment Findings

When research participants were asked if they have a job, the results show that over half of the students work at least part-time, and less than half are not currently employed while attending college. More specifically, 57.4% of the survey respondents reported that they do have a part-time job, with 30% working between one and nineteen hours per week and 27.4% working between twenty and thirty-nine hours per week. Only 3.4% of the respondents have a full-time job (working at least 40 hours per week). On the other hand, 12.5% responded that they are not currently employed.

Sense of Belonging Findings

The 18-item Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) scale questions that were asked on the survey all had the same response options, based on a 5-point Likert scale that ranges from one to five (1=Never true; 2=Usually not true; 3= Neither true nor false; 4=Often true; 5=Always true). After the PSSM scale was used in the survey instrument to collect sense of belonging data for this research, the total PSSM responses were scored using a reverse formula for the means of the negatively worded items. To begin analyzing all eighteen items from the PSSM scale, the mean values from the entire sample of this study (n=926) were compiled, and then the five negatively worded items were reversed using a 5-point Likert scale reversal formula. The means of the thirteen positively worded questions were totaled with the reverse score means of the five negatively worded questions, and then the total sum was divided by eighteen (because the means from all eighteen items were used in this formula). Using this method is a more accurate way to display and compare the data, due to multiple negatively worded items comprising the total PSSM scale. The collective PSSM mean score from the entire sample of this study, using this approach, is 3.87. This data point reveals that the average student's total sense of belonging falls between neutral and often true but is closest to the "often true" response option.

Therefore, the findings from this research suggest that, on average, students in this sample of the population often feel that they belong to their university community. Table 10 (Appendix) shows the raw mean for each of the eighteen PSSM items, with the side-by-side comparison of the actual mean values that were used (after the five affected items were reversed) to calculate the total PSSM mean score for the entire sample within this data set.

Ideal Course Delivery Format for Students

The results of this empirical study divulge that 60.5% of the undergraduate college students who participated in this research selected hybrid as their ideal course delivery format. Traditional F2F and fully online asynchronous courses are less ideal among this sample of the population. After running a chi-square test of independence (Independent Samples X2 Test of Association) in the statistical software program, the data between the "ideal course delivery" independent variable and the "PSSM1" variables were analyzed.

Most of the students in this data set who indicated their ideal course delivery format is hybrid also had the highest reports of belongingness. More specifically, nearly half (43%) of the students who prefer taking hybrid classes also feel like a part of their university often or all the time. The second highest subset of this data set who often or always feel like they are a part of their university are the students who reported entirely in-person/F2F classes as their ideal course format. There is a strong statistical significance between the ideal course delivery variable and the PSSM1 variable with the p-value significantly less than 0.05. This suggests a strong association between students who prefer taking hybrid classes and their higher level of sense of belonging. Table 12 (Appendix) provides more specific details regarding the results of the chi-square tests of independence.

A Comparison of Means Between Minority and Non-Minority Groups

A similar process as above was leveraged to split the data set and compare the student involvement levels and PSSM mean scores between non-minority students and minority students. To begin this comparison, the data set was split so that the statistics from the 847 non-minority student respondents were ran and analyzed separately from the 79 respondents in this sample who self-identify in at least one minority group. The mean values from each group were compiled separately, and the 5-point Likert scale reversal formula was used on the five negatively worded items. The means of the five negatively worded questions were added with the means of the thirteen positively worded questions, and then the total number was divided by eighteen (to represent all eighteen means that were included in this calculation. The results indicate that there is a difference between the total PSSM mean score of the non-minority group and that of the minority group. While the non-minority students, on average, reporting that they often feel like a real part of their university (3.7278), the PSSM mean score for the minority group is slightly less (3.5983). Although these data points still fall between neutral and often true, the non-minority mean value is closer to the "often true" response option. Therefore, the findings from this research suggest that, on average, non-minority students more often feel that they belong to their university community than their peers who are in a minority group. Table 11 (Appendix) displays the non-minority student mean values compared

with the minority mean values for each of the eighteen PSSM items (after the five affected items were reversed), with the calculations provided at the bottom of the table for each racial group within the data set.

Discussion

The main research results do align with the prediction that students who have a higher sense of belonging prefer taking classes in a hybrid modality. In addition, the students who are part of a minority racial group were shown to have lower sense of belonging levels than those who identify as white; however, the average PSSM score of minority students was still relatively high, falling between the neutral response and the response option that they often feel like a part of their university.

Additional findings from this research suggest that students who belong to one or more student organization(s) have higher rates of sense of belonging. This finding is consistent with much of the research in the body of literature which suggests that students who are more engaged on campus are more likely to make social connections with others, feel valued, and perceive themselves a respected stakeholder within the campus community or within the organization(s). In summary, this research suggests that there is a relationship among traditional-aged college students' campus involvement and sense of belonging levels.

Limitations and Future Research

One limitation of this research is that the sample of the population is largely homogeneous, with a relatively small percentage (9%) of minority students who participated in the study. Further research in this area with a larger percentage of minority students in the sample size of the population would be advantageous to compare results. Another limitation of the study is that most of the student respondents were upperclassmen in their junior or senior year of college. Replicating this research on Generation Z students from other colleges and/or universities and/or on different levels of students, such as first-year and second-year students, would be insightful. In addition, including non-traditional and graduate students would be valuable to gain a better understanding of this evolving phenomenon more thoroughly from different viewpoints of college students. Furthermore, a recommendation for future research is to design a similar study using qualitative methods, such as individual in-depth interviews, focus groups, and/or open-ended text boxes within a survey instrument. While quantitative methods were helpful in collecting data on a larger sample size to gain greater breadth on the topic that can be generalized to the larger population, adding qualitative methods can help uncover deeper insights into the central phenomena to better understand students' experiences, beliefs, attitudes, and preferences on the topic.

Conclusion

Most higher education institutions are recognizing the benefits of prioritizing inclusive learning and social environments today. However, encouraging an inclusive culture does not always result in individuals feeling a sense of belonging within that environment. Therefore, it is vital for colleges and universities to continue to make progress in cultivating inclusive institutions, and moreover, to be intentional about encouraging learners to be engaged in campus life. The research suggests that nurturing an evolving culture of learning that is more inclusive, accommodating, and accessible to students can lead to increased levels of sense of belonging and enhance their overall well-being. "Understanding how to facilitate college students' sense of belonging is a key element for campus administrators and higher education researchers concerned with student persistence, success, and a variety of learning and development outcomes" (Johnson, 2013, p. 662). When healthier levels of well-being and sense of belonging are prevalent in student populations, there are greater instances of academic success that leads to increased retention and higher graduation rates which can extend into purposeful work, positive transformation of lives, and a better society at large.

References

- Aristovnik, A., Keržič, D., Ravšelj, D., Tomaževič, N., & Umek, L. (2020). Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on life of higher education students: A global perspective. *Sustainability*, 12(20), 8438. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208438</u>
- Bashir, A., Bashir, S., Rana, K., Lambert, P., & Vernallis, A. (2021). Post-COVID-19
 Adaptations; the Shifts Towards Online Learning, Hybrid Course Delivery and the
 Implications for Biosciences Courses in the Higher Education Setting. *Frontiers in Education*, 6. <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/feduc.2021.711619</u>

Davidson, C. N. (2022). The new education: Updated Paperback Edition. Basic Books.

- Graham, C. R. (2004). Blended learning systems: Definition, current trends, and future directions. In Bonk, C.J., & Graham, C.R. (Eds.), *Handbook of blended learning: Global perspectives, local designs* (pp. 3–21). San Francisco, CA: Pfeiffer Publishing.
- Goodenow C. (1993). The psychological sense of school membership among adolescents:
 Scale development and educational correlates. *Psychology in the Schools*, *30*(1), 79-90. https://doi-org/10.1002/1520-6807
- Harrison, L. M., & Mather, P. C. (2020). Enlightened in loco parentis: A model for addressing the college student mental health crisis. In *Improving international perspectives on humanizing higher education* (pp. 45-58). Emerald Publishing Limited. <u>https://doi-org.proxy.library.ohio.edu/10.1108/S2055-</u>36412020000027005

- Johnson, D. R. (2013). College students' sense of belonging: a key to educational success for all students by Terrell L. Strayhorn. *Journal of College Student Development*, 54(6), 662-663.
- Maslow, A. H. (1950). Self-actualizing people: a study of psychological health. Personality.
- Mather, P. C. (2010). Positive psychology and student affairs practice: A framework of possibility. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 47(2), 157–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.6019</u>
- Meek, S., Tucker, M. L., Pueschel, A., & Jordan, K. (2019). Introducing business communication students to the power of positivity: Providing one approach. *Journal* of Instructional Pedagogies, 22. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1216822</u>
- Miller, A. N., Sellnow, D. D., & Strawser, M. G. (2021). Pandemic pedagogy challenges and opportunities: Instruction communication in remote, HyFlex, and BlendFlex courses. *Communication Education*, 70(2), 202–204.

https://doi.org/10.1080/03634523.2020.1857418

- Müller, C., & Mildenberger, T. (2021). Facilitating flexible learning by replacing classroom time with an online learning environment: A systematic review of blended learning in higher education. *Educational Research Review*, 34, 100394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2021.100394
- Prasath, P. R., Mather, P. C., Bhat, C. S., & James, J. K. (2021). University student wellbeing during COVID-19: The role of psychological capital and coping

strategies. Professional Counselor, 11(1), 46-60.

https://doi.org/10.15241/prp.11.1.46

Rapanta, C., Botturi, L., Goodyear, P., Guàrdia, L., & Koole, M. (2021). Balancing technology, pedagogy and the new normal: Post-pandemic challenges for higher education. *Postdigital Science and Education*, *3*(3), 715–742.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s42438-021-00249-1

Rist, S. B. (2023.). COVID-19 impacts on course delivery and student financial wellness in higher education. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, *43*, 102-115.

- Singh, J., Steele, K., & Singh, L. (2021). Combining the best of online and face-to-face learning: Hybrid and blended learning approach for COVID-19, post vaccine, & post-pandemic world. *Journal of Educational Technology Systems*, 50(2), 140–171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00472395211047865</u>
- Smith, A. L., & Fairbrother, J. T. (2021). Leading through times of uncertainty: The future of higher education, work, and kinesiology. *Kinesiology Review*, 10(4), 369-371.
- St-Amand, J., Boily, R., Bowen, F., Smith, J., Janosz, M., & Verner-Filion, J. (2020). The development of the French version of the Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) questionnaire: An analysis of its structure, properties and potential for research with at-risk students. *Interdisciplinary Education and Psychology*, 2(3), 3.
- Strayhorn, T. (2018). College Students' Sense of Belonging. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315297293

Appendix

Table 9. Sense of belonging well-being questions using the Psychological Sense ofSchool Membership (PSSM) scale (Goodenow, 1993)

1.	I feel like a real part of (name of school).
2.	People here notice when I'm good at something.
3.	It is hard for people like me to be accepted here. (<i>reversed</i>)
4.	Other students in this school take my opinions seriously.
5.	Most teachers at (name of school) are interested in me.
6.	Sometimes I feel as if I don't belong here. (reversed)
7.	There's at least one teacher or other adult in this school I can talk to if I have a problem.
8.	People at this school are friendly to me.
9.	Teachers here are not interested in people like me. (reversed)
10.	I am included in lots of activities at (name of school).
11.	I am treated with as much respect as other students.
12.	I feel very different from most other students here. (reversed)
13.	I can really be myself at this school.
14.	The teachers here respect me.
15.	People here know I can do good work.
16.	I wish I were in a different school. (reversed)
17.	I feel proud of belonging to (name of school).
18.	Other students here like me the way I am.

PSSM Item	Raw	Total Mean
	Mean	Values
	Values	(score after
		reversal)
1. I feel like a real part of the University.	3.77	3.77
2. People here notice when I'm good at something.	3.48	3.48
3. It is hard for people like me to be accepted here.	1.95	4.05
(reversed)		
4. Other students at the University take my opinions	3.5	3.5
seriously.		
5. Most instructors at the University are interested in	3.44	3.44
me.		
6. Sometimes I feel as if I don't belong here. (reversed)	2.12	3.88
7. There's at least one instructor or other faculty/staff	3.75	3.75
member in the University I can talk to if I have a		
problem.		
8. People at the University are friendly to me.	4.16	4.16
9. Instructors here are not interested in people like me.	2.02	3.98
(reversed)		

 Table 10. PSSM mean values of total sample (n=926), raw and reversed
10. I am included in lots of activities at the University.	3.29	3.29
11. I am treated with as much respect as other students.	4.14	4.14
12. I feel very different from most other students here.	2.35	3.65
(reversed)		
13. I can really be myself at this University.	4	4
14. The instructors here respect me.	4.12	4.12
15. People here know I can do good work.	4.2	4.2
16. I wish I were at a different university. (reversed)	1.89	4.11
17. I feel proud of belonging to this University.	4.17	4.17
18. Other students here like me the way I am.	4.05	4.05

Table 11. Campus involvement data and PSSM mean values (including reversals) of non-minority students

Campus Engagement (Organization/s)	Non- minority Students (n=847)	Minority Students (n = 79)
A member of at least one or more organization	71%	87%
Do not belong to any organizations	24%	13%
Sense of Belonging (PSSM Items)	Non-	Minority Mean
(1= Never true; 5=Always true)	minority	
	Mean	

1. I feel like a real part of the University.	3.55	3.55
2. People here notice when I'm good at something.	3.55	3.55
3. It is hard for people like me to be accepted here.	4.09	3.42
(reversed)		
4. Other students at the University take my opinions	3.42	3.42
seriously.		
5. Most instructors at the University are interested in	3.45	3.45
me.		
6. Sometimes I feel as if I don't belong here. (reversed)	3.9	3.45
7. There's at least one instructor or other faculty/staff	3.74	3.74
member in the University I can talk to if I have a		
problem.		
8. People at the University are friendly to me.	4.23	4.23
9. Instructors here are not interested in people like me.	4	3.58
(reversed)		
10. I am included in lots of activities at the University.	3.38	3.38
11. I am treated with as much respect as other students.	3.96	3.96
12. I feel very different from most other students here.	3.7	2.91
(reversed)		
13. I can really be myself at this University.	3.79	3.79
14. The instructors here respect me.	4.17	4.17

15. People here know I can do good work.	4.04	4.04
16. I wish I were in a different school. (reversed)	2.43	2.43
17. I feel proud of belonging to this University.	3.81	3.81
18. Other students here like me the way I am.	3.89	3.89
	67.1/18=	64.77/18=
Collective PSSM Score (Mean Value)	3.7278	3.5983

Table 12. Results of the Chi-square Test of Independence between the PSSM1 and Ideal

 Course Delivery variables

X² Test of Association

Contingency Tables / Independent Samples X² Test of Association

	01-PSSM					
Ideal-Post-COVID	1: Never	2: Usually	3 : Neutral	4: Often	5: Always	Total
1: Online Asynchronous	5	11	36	27	16	95
2: Online Synchronous	1	1	8	9	4	23
3: Hybrid	1	29	69	172	57	328
4: HyFlex	2	19	43	110	58	232
5: F2F	2	17	47	123	51	240
6: Other	1	1	0	1	0	3
7: Unsure	0	1	4	0	0	5
Total	12	79	207	442	186	926

X² Test of Association

 χ^2 Tests

	Value	df	р
χ^2	86.665	24	<.00001
Ν	926		

Chapter 5: Conclusion

This concluding chapter includes the overall findings across the three research articles, summarizing the relationships among the key factors that were studied, including overall well-being, positivity practices, stress, pedagogical preferences, as well as some other variables that were addressed. Discussion of findings, recommendations, and limitations are also included.

Overall Research Goal

The overarching research goal behind this dissertation was to discover ideal ways of taking university courses from the student perspective, and to further examine factors that may influence overall well-being of traditional-aged college students during the college years. With so many unprecedented disruptions and changes rapidly occurring in the lives and minds of students today (e.g., COVID-19 global pandemic health crisis, economic hardships, social unrest/social justice movements, climate change, etc.), more findings from research in the recent literature suggest that flexible ways of learning (or cultures of learning) can aid students in achieving a better balance with their competing priorities. The research aim across these three articles is to further investigate students' preferred methods of course delivery and expand upon student well-being research with a common goal of understanding relationships between certain variables to shed light on different factors that may ultimately encourage healthier mindsets and overall wellness among students in their college years.

Article 1

In Article 1, the relationship between students' self-reported ideal format of taking college courses is compared with their subjective happiness levels. Although there

has been a spike in mental health challenges that have risen at an even greater rate postpandemic (Colby, 2024; Prasath et al., 2021; Wiley, 2024), there may be opportunities toward reshaping the university experience. By redesigning the college curriculum toward a more flexible model, educators can help learners reduce stress, achieve a better life balance, and improve happiness levels. Future research on this topic will be beneficial to monitor the higher education landscape and societal needs, to offer guiding principles toward improving hybrid instructional practices to better serve students, and to implement data-informed positive change that purposefully extends into lifelong phases of the holistic individual.

Article 2

Article 2 extends student well-being and preferred course format research from the first article. In addition to investigating ideal ways of taking college classes from the student vantage point, other factors are addressed to determine whether occurrences of academic stress and regularly practicing positivity methods are associated with subjective happiness levels. After the COVID-19 pandemic began, organizations and individuals were creative in leveraging technology to find different ways of working and learning so they could continue to fulfill work and school responsibilities amid the global health crisis. With new experiences came new realizations for the education sector and the workplace. "This provides a real opportunity to move away from inflexible office-based working practices to embrace more flexible ways of working and learning are becoming more flexible and fluid, further research will continue to aid faculty on how to effectively adapt to radical shifts in learning cultures and better equip students for their careers in the post-pandemic world.

Article 3

In Article 3, factors that may affect belongingness are examined. Specifically, traditional learners of higher education who reported hybrid as their ideal format of taking college courses also had a higher sense of belonging. Additionally, the research results uncover a positive association with sense of belonging for students who have higher campus involvement and are members of at least one student organization. Finally, non-minority students were shown to have a slightly higher sense of belonging level on average than their minority peers. A recommendation for future research on this topic is to repeat the study with a larger percentage of minority students as research participants. **Discussion**

Discussion

As traditional-aged students embark upon their journey into college, they are engaging in many new experiences that can feel overwhelming. When institutions of higher learning adopt a more flexible culture of learning, students can achieve healthier levels of overall well-being and can optimize their collegiate experience and lifelong learning journey beyond graduation. The rate of mental health challenges among young people has increased exponentially, according to data-driven findings. An especially alarming finding from recent research conducted through the national Healthy Minds Study is that suicide is the second leading cause of death in individuals who are in the 15 to 29 age range (Casey et al., 2022; Lipson et al., 2022; Oh et al., 2021). "The Healthy Minds Study provides a detailed picture of mental health and related issues in college student populations" (Healthy Minds Network, 2023, p. 1). When the COVID-19 pandemic began, emotional health challenges continued to soar among the college student population on a national scale. "COVID-19 has and will continue to magnify this phenomenon" (Prasath et al., 2021, p. 46). Students who were used to the traditional academic environment were thrusted into a fully digital learning realm and were getting a taste of the various ways and possibilities of learning outside of the physical classroom spaces. This upheaval unexpectedly set the foundation for a naturally occurring lab experiment in the field with real-life situations at a magnitude that was unimaginable leading to The Great Experiment of 2020. A key result of this organic experiment was "the Z-Shift," meaning that today's traditional-aged Generation Z college students now expect a more flexible model when it comes to taking classes.

Findings

The general research findings of this dissertation show that hybrid courses, positivity practices, and campus involvement are factors associated with higher levels of overall well-being among traditional-aged college students. Specifically, students who prefer hybrid courses reported being happier than those who indicated a different format as their ideal way of taking college classes. Hybrid education provides a flexible culture of learning. Increased flexibility allows students to achieve a healthier balance in various priorities, which leads to lower stress and higher overall well-being levels. Students who practice positivity methods on a regular basis (such as exercising, meditating, etc.) are generally happier than those who do not. Positivity methods, when practiced in life regularly, are shown to lower stress levels and increase well-being. Finally, increased

student involvement in campus organizations is associated with a stronger sense of belonging. Sense of belonging is associated with increased retention and graduation rates.

Practical Implications and Recommendations

Undisputedly, there are numerous advantages and disadvantages when it comes to online education. The same can be said for other methods of learning too, including traditional in-person classes that are facilitated F2F entirely. Attitudes and preferences vary among people. However, today's traditional college students are speaking up about the new ways of learning that they experienced during the COVID-19 pandemic. Societal norms were shaken up and change happened radically so that educational institutions could maintain academic continuity, and so that many companies could maintain business continuity if possible while doing their best to keep people physically distanced in attempts to reduce spreading the dangerous virus. There were many ways, mostly using technological tools, in which people creatively adapted so they could continue to communicate with one another (mostly digitally) and carry out work and school responsibilities. These experiences were eye-opening to many as adjustments were made and the work that needed to get done happened. Although it may not have been realized by many people during the peak of COVID, the experiences from the pandemic timeframe sparked trends toward hybrid work models at a vast scale that have stuck.

Through experience and data, there are various ways to learn how to design a hybrid work structure. Ekelman and Kantor (2023) offer various guidelines to consider when designing and implementing the hybrid model. In addition to being flexible, they suggest also being cognizant of mental health and wellness challenges and acknowledging the struggles that are often encountered in trying to establish and maintain a healthy work-life balance. Communicating expectations clearly, and be straightforward about synchronous meetings versus asynchronous time.

Although flexibility is the key to effective hybrid environments, it is not a one size fits all approach. By understanding possible options for setting up a flexible model, educators can observe and interact with each class to prescribe a hybrid approach. Consider designing hybrid courses in a way that "that gives learners voice, choice, and (some) control" (Cooker et al., 2022, p. 183). When students are afforded opportunities to provide input, they often become more active participants and more vested in the learning journey.

Conclusion

The overall findings of this research are in alignment with the available literature and suggest that a broad shift in paradigm for the higher education system would be advantageous for our modern times. In this post-pandemic era, most of today's Generation Z college students prefer to shift to a hybrid learning culture. Likewise, the positive association identified in this research between hybrid preferences and higher levels of overall well-being (subjective happiness and sense of belonging) should be considered in discussions and possible planning of larger change. Our society is amid times of great change with many companies and organizations already shifting to a more flexible work future with designing and implementing hybrid models in the workplace. These findings seek further consideration among leaders and educators of higher education institutions, and more research is needed to fully understand the many layers and evolving nature of this topic.

References

- Albinsson, P. A., & Matthews, L. (2022). Responding to challenges: Special issue on teaching innovations in marketing. *Marketing Education Review*, 32(2), 95-96.
- Ali, W. B., Kim, L., Pongsakornrungsilp, S., & Chinchanachokchai, S. (2023). Factors Influencing Job Stress: Evidence from Tellers in Cambodia.
- Aristovnik, A., Keržič, D., Ravšelj, D., Tomaževič, N., & Umek, L. (2020). Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on life of higher education students: A global perspective. *Sustainability*, 12(20), 8438. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208438</u>
- Arizzi, G., Breitenreiter, J., Khalsa, R., Iyer, R., Babin, L. A., & Griffin, M. (2020).
 Modeling business student satisfaction: Utilitarian value and hedonic value as drivers of satisfaction. *Marketing Education Review*, 30(4), 196-207.
- Baker, D. M. A., Unni, R., Kerr-Sims, S., & Marquis, G. (2020). Understanding factors that influence attitude and preference for hybrid course formats. *e-Journal of Business Education and Scholarship of Teaching*, 14(1), 174-188.
- Black, R. D., Weinberg, L. A., & Brodwin, M. G. (2015). Universal Design for Learning and Instruction: Perspectives of students with disabilities in higher education. *Exceptionality Education International*, 25(2), Article 2. <u>https://doi.org/10.5206/eei.v25i2.7723</u>
- Bloom, J. L., Hutson, B. L., He, Y., & Konkle, E. (2013). Appreciative education. *New Directions for Student Services*, 2013(143), 5–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.20055</u>
- Brülde, B. (2007). Happiness theories of the good life. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 8, 15-49.

- Casey, S. M., Varela, A., Marriott, J. P., Coleman, C. M., & Harlow, B. L. (2022). The influence of diagnosed mental health conditions and symptoms of depression and/or anxiety on suicide ideation, plan, and attempt among college students: Findings from the Healthy Minds Study, 2018–2019. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 298*, 464–471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2021.11.006</u>
- CAST. (2021). Universal Design for Learning Guidelines. Retrieved from https://udlguidelines.cast.org/
- Coffey, J. K., Wray-Lake, L., Mashek, D., & Branand, B. (2016). A multi-study examination of well-being theory in college and community samples. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *17*, 187-211.
- Cohen, S., Janicki-Deverts, D., & Miller, G. E. (2007). Psychological Stress and Disease. *JAMA*, 298(14), 1685–1687. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.298.14.1685</u>

Cohen, S., Janicki-Deverts, D., Doyle, W. J., Miller, G. E., Frank, E., Rabin, B. S., & Turner, R. B. (2012). Chronic stress, glucocorticoid receptor resistance, inflammation, and disease risk. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *109*(16), 5995–5999. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1118355109

- Colby, A. (2020). Purpose as a unifying goal for higher education. *Journal of College* and Character, 21:1, 21-29, <u>http://doi.org/10.1080/2194587X.2019.1696829</u>
- Colby, E. (2024, March 11). *Mental Health Issues on the Rise Among College Students Post-Pandemic*. Wiley. <u>https://johnwiley2020news.q4web.com/press-releases/press-</u> <u>release-details/2024/Mental-Health-Issues-on-the-Rise-Among-College-Students-</u> <u>Post-Pandemic/</u>

- Cooker, L., Cotton, T., & Toft, H. (2022). *Transforming teaching: Global responses to teaching under the COVID-19 pandemic*. Routledge.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2017). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches.* Sage publications.
- Das, K. V., Jones-Harrell, C., Fan, Y., Ramaswami, A., Orlove, B., & Botchwey, N. (2020). Understanding subjective well-being: perspectives from psychology and public health. *Public Health Reviews*, 41(1), 1-32.
- Davidson, C. N. (2022). The new education: Updated Paperback Edition. Basic Books.
- Dewey, J. (1938). Experience and education.
- Dingus, R., Black, H. G., & Flink, N. A. (2024). Analytics for all marketing majors: Sparking interest in the uninterested. *Journal of Marketing Analytics*, 1-16.
- Drehmer, C. E., Coker, K. K., & Gala, P. (2020). Big impact teaching moments in the Big easy. *Marketing Education Review*, *30*(2), 89-91.
- Durayappah, A. (2011). The 3P model: A general theory of subjective well-being. Journal of Happiness Studies, 12, 681-716.
- Edmondson, D., & Matthews, L. (2021). Developing marketing curriculum to make students workforce ready. *International Journal of Educational Management*, 35(5), 969-983.
- Effoduh, J. O. (2016). The Fourth Industrial Revolution by Klaus Schwab. *The Transnational Human Rights Review*, 3(1). https://doi.org/10.60082/2563-4631.1023
- Ekelman, F., & Kantor, J. (2023). *Thrive with a Hybrid Workplace: Step-by-step Guidance from the Experts*. Rowman & Littlefield.

- Goodenow C. (1993). The psychological sense of school membership among adolescents:
 Scale development and educational correlates. *Psychology in the Schools, 30*(1), 79-90. http://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6807
- Gracyalny, J. R., & Hurtienne, L. E. (2023). The perceived effect of learner-centered pedagogy in secondary active learning spaces and impact on student engagement. *Journal of Learning Spaces*, *12*(1).
- Gratton, L. (2022). *Redesigning work: How to transform your organization and make hybrid work for everyone*. MIT Press.
- Haidt, J. (2006). *The happiness hypothesis: Finding modern truth in ancient wisdom*. Basic books.
- Harrison, L. M., & Mather, P. C. (2020). Enlightened in loco parentis: A model for addressing the college student mental health crisis. In *Improving international perspectives on humanizing higher education* (pp. 45-58). Emerald Publishing Limited. <u>https://doi-org.proxy.library.ohio.edu/10.1108/S2055-</u>

36412020000027005

- Harrison, L. M., Morgenstern, E. C., & Angelo, M. (2024). Eliminating the Front Row:How Teaching in the Chat Fosters Student Engagement. *College Teaching*, 72(1), 42-49.
- Healthy Minds Network (2023). Healthy Minds Study among Colleges and Universities, 2022-2023. Healthy Minds Network, University of Michigan, University of California Los Angeles, Boston University, and Wayne State University. <u>https://healthymindsnetwork.org/research/data-for-researchers</u>

- Hodges, C., Moore, S., Lockee, T., & Bond, A. (2020). The difference between emergency remote teaching and online learning. Educausereview, 27 March.
 <u>https://er.educause.edu/articles/2020/3/the-difference-between-emergency-remote-</u> teaching-and-online-learning. Accessed 15 October 2023.
- Imran, R., Fatima, A., Elbayoumi Salem, I., & Allil, K. (2023). Teaching and learning delivery modes in higher education: Looking back to move forward post-COVID-19 era. *The International Journal of Management Education*, 21(2), 100805. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijme.2023.100805
- Jackson, S. (2014). Student reflections on multimodal course content delivery. *Reference Services Review*, 42(3), 467–483. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/RSR-05-2014-0011</u>
- Johnson, D. R. (2013). College students' sense of belonging: a key to educational success for all students by Terrell L. Strayhorn. *Journal of College Student Development*, 54(6), 662-663.
- Kolb, D. A., Boyatzis, R. E., & Mainemelis, C. (2014). Experiential learning theory:
 Previous research and new directions. In *Perspectives on thinking, learning, and cognitive styles* (pp. 227-247). Routledge.
- Kolb, D., & Kolb, A. (2013). The Kolb Learning Style Inventory 4.0: Guide to Theory, Psychometrics, Research & Applications.
- Krisna, A. E. (2024). Students response to hybrid learning in higher education. Jurnal Yudistira: Publikasi Riset Ilmu Pendidikan dan Bahasa, 2(2), 187-198.
- Lipson, S. K., Zhou, S., Abelson, S., Heinze, J., Jirsa, M., Morigney, J., Patterson, A., Singh, M., & Eisenberg, D. (2022). Trends in college student mental health and

help-seeking by race/ethnicity: Findings from the National Healthy Minds Study,

2013–2021. Journal of Affective Disorders, 306, 138–147.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2022.03.038

- Lord, D., Deem, A., Pitchford, P., Bray-Richardson, E., & Drennon, M. (2019). A 6-week worksite positivity program leads to greater life satisfaction, decreased inflammation, and a greater number of employees with a1c levels in range. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *61*(5), 357.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.00000000001527
- Lyubomirsky, S., & Lepper, H. S. (1999). A measure of subjective happiness: Preliminary reliability and construct validation. *Social Indicators Research*, 46(2), 137–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1006824100041</u>
- Marinoni, G., Van't Land, H., & Jensen, T. (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on higher education around the world. *IAU global survey report*, 23.
- Martin, F., & Bolliger, D. U. (2018). Engagement matters: Student perceptions on the importance of engagement strategies in the online learning environment. *Online learning*, 22(1), 205-222.
- Maslow, A. H. (1950). Self-actualizing people: a study of psychological health. Personality.
- Mather, P. C. (2010). Positive Psychology and Student Affairs Practice: A Framework of Possibility. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 47(2), 157–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.2202/1949-6605.6019</u>

- Mather, P. C., & Hulme, E. (2013). Positive psychology and appreciative inquiry in higher education: New Directions for Student Services, Number 143. John Wiley & Sons.
- Mead, J., & VanMeter, R. (2021). BETTER TOGETHER, AGAIN. *Marketing Education Review*, 31(2), 53-54.
- Means, B., Neisler, J., & Langer Research Associates. (2020). Suddenly online: A national survey of undergraduates during the COVID-19 pandemic. Digital Promise. <u>https://doi.org/10.51388/20.500.12265/98</u>
- Meek, S., Tucker, M. L., Pueschel, A., & Jordan, K. (2019). Introducing business communication students to the power of positivity: Providing one approach. *Journal* of Instructional Pedagogies, 22. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1216822</u>
- Miller, A. N., Sellnow, D. D., & Strawser, M. G. (2021). Pandemic pedagogy challenges and opportunities: Instruction communication in remote, HyFlex, and BlendFlex courses. *Communication Education*, 70(2), 202–204.

https://doi.org/10.1080/03634523.2020.1857418

- Morris, T. H. (2020). Experiential learning–a systematic review and revision of Kolb's model. *Interactive learning environments*, 28(8), 1064-1077.
- Müller, C., & Mildenberger, T. (2021). Facilitating flexible learning by replacing classroom time with an online learning environment: A systematic review of blended learning in higher education. *Educational Research Review*, 34, 100394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2021.100394</u>

- Mumu, M. S., & Chowdhury, T. F. (2023). Implementing a hybrid educational model in private universities in Bangladesh: A comprehensive investigation of evolving teaching methods to enhance education while optimizing financial resources. *International Journal for Multidisciplinary Research*, 5(6), 8646.
 https://doi.org/10.36948/ijfmr.2023.v05i06.8646
- Noble, S. M., Mende, M., Grewal, D., & Parasuraman, A. (2022). The Fifth Industrial Revolution: How Harmonious Human–Machine Collaboration is Triggering a Retail and Service [R]evolution. *Journal of Retailing*, *98*(2), 199–208.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2022.04.003

- Oh, H., Goehring, J., Rajkumar, R., Besecker, M., Zhou, S., & DeVylder, J. E. (2021).
 COVID-19 dimensions and psychotic experiences among US college students:
 Findings from the Healthy Mind Study 2020. *Schizophrenia Research, 237*, 148–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2021.09.003</u>
- Olugbenga, M. (2021). *The Learner Centered Method and Their Needs in Teaching*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/IJMRE.2021831851</u>
- Ocal, N. U., Kilic, M., & Uslukilic, G. (2022). The relationship between university students' depression, anxiety, and stress with positivity attitudes and the COVID-19 pandemic. *Nigerian Journal of Clinical Practice*, 25(9), 1571-1579.
 https://www.ajol.info/index.php/njcp/article/view/234434
- Parducci, A. (1984). Value Judgments: Toward a Relational Theory of Happiness. In J. R. Eiser (Ed.), *Attitudinal Judgment* (pp. 3–21). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-8251-5_1</u>

- Patel-Junankar, D. (2017). Learner-centered pedagogy: Teaching and learning in the 21st century. The Health Professions Educator. Springer Publishing Company. https://connect.springerpub.com/content/book/978-0-8261-7718-6/part/part01/chapter/ch01
- Pokhrel, S., & Chhetri, R. (2021). A literature review on impact of COVID-19 pandemic on teaching and learning. *Higher education for the future*, 8(1), 133-141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2347631120983481</u>
- Prasath, P. R., Mather, P. C., Bhat, C. S., & James, J. K. (2021). University student wellbeing during COVID-19: The role of psychological capital and coping strategies. *Professional Counselor*, 11(1), 46-60.

https://doi.org/10.15241/prp.11.1.46

Rapanta, C., Botturi, L., Goodyear, P., Guàrdia, L., & Koole, M. (2021). Balancing technology, pedagogy and the new normal: Post-pandemic challenges for higher education. *Postdigital Science and Education*, 3(3), 715–742.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s42438-021-00249-1

- Reigeluth, C. M., Beatty, B. J., & Myers, R. D. (Eds.). (2016). Instructional-design theories and models, Volume IV: The learner-centered paradigm of education. Routledge.
- Rippé, C. B., & Coker, K. K. (2020). Better Together: Teaching Innovations. *Marketing Education Review*, 30(2), 81-81.
- Rist, S. B. (2023.). COVID-19 impacts on course delivery and student financial wellness in higher education. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, *43*, 102-115.

- Rogers-Shaw, C., Carr-Chellman, D. J., & Choi, J. (2018). Universal Design for Learning: Guidelines for accessible online instruction. *Adult Learning*, 29(1), 20–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159517735530</u>
- Rovai, A. P., & Jordan, H. M. (2004). Blended learning and sense of community: A comparative analysis with traditional and fully online graduate courses. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 5(2), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v5i2.192
- Scott, S. S., Mcguire, J. M., & Shaw, S. F. (2003). Universal Design for Instruction: A new paradigm for adult instruction in postsecondary education. *Remedial and Special Education*, 24(6), 369–379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/07419325030240060801</u>
- Seligman, M (2010). Flourish: Positive psychology and positive interventions. *The Tanner lectures on human values*, 31(4), 1-56.
- Seligman, M. E. (2011). Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and wellbeing. Simon and Schuster.
- Smith, A. L., & Fairbrother, J. T. (2021). Leading through times of uncertainty: The future of higher education, work, and kinesiology. *Kinesiology Review*, 10(4), 369-371.
- St-Amand, J., Boily, R., Bowen, F., Smith, J., Janosz, M., & Verner-Filion, J. (2020). The development of the French version of the Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) questionnaire: An analysis of its structure, properties and potential for research with at-risk students. *Interdisciplinary Education and Psychology*, 2(3), 3.

- Strayhorn, T. L. (2015). Student development theory in higher education: A social psychological approach. Routledge.
- Strayhorn, T. (2018). College Students' Sense of Belonging. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315297293
- Syrdal, H. A., Vander Schee, B. A., VanMeter, R. A., & Woodroof, P. J. (2023). The pedagogy of vulnerability and marketing education: Cultivating self-expansion in a time of separation. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 45(1), 91-100.
- Vander Schee, B. A., & DeLong, D. (2022). What motivates marketing educators to attend in-person and virtual academic conferences in a time of pandemic pedagogy?. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 44(2), 250-264.
- Weritz, P., Matute, J., Braojos, J., & Kane, J. (2022). How much digital is too much? A study on employees' hybrid workplace preferences.
- Westreich, D., & Cole, S. R. (2010). Invited commentary: Positivity in practice. American Journal of Epidemiology, 171(16), 674-677

https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwp436

Whenham, T. (2021, August 8). What is HYFLEX teaching and learning – and how to set up for Success. Nureva Inc. Retrieved from

https://www.nureva.com/blog/education/what-is-hyflex-teaching-and-learning-andhow-to-setup-for-success

Wiley. (2024, February 27). Report: The Student Mental Health Landscape. John Wiley & Sons. <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-us/network/trending-stories/the-student-mentalhealth-landscape</u>

- Wooldridge, B. R., Byun, K. A., Pei, Z., Hong, J., & Swimberghe, K. R. (2021).
 Educational risk: Lessons learned during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Marketing Education Review*, *31*(4), 340-351.
- Young, S., & Bruce, M. A. (2020). Student and faculty satisfaction: Can distance course delivery measure up to face-to-face courses?. *Educational Research: Theory and Practice*, 31(3), 36-48.



Thesis and Dissertation Services